# Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration Best Practices: Freshwater Mussels (2023)



U.S. Department of the Interior

Office of Restoration and Damage Assessment



Preferred Citation:

U.S. Department of the Interior. 2023. Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration Best Practices: Freshwater Mussels. Office of Restoration and Damage Assessment, Washington, DC. Publication Number: ORDA-2023-R-005

# Table of Contents

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	i
LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
Introduction	1
ASSESSMENT: Injury Determination	3
Injury Endpoints and Effects Levels	6
Injury Quantification – Mussel Community	
Injury to Mussel Habitat	11
Defining Mussel Habitat	12
ASSESSMENT: Early Identification of Restoration Opportunities	13
Types of Restoration Opportunities	14
Needs for Restoration Scaling	15
Issues with Quantifying Uplift from Buffer/Adjacent Habitat Restoration	15
ASSESSMENT: Damages Determination	16
Restoration Cost Estimation for Damages Determination	
RESTORATION: Planning	
Restoration Goals	
Restoration Objectives	21
Restoration Metrics	21
Performance Criteria	22
Planning for Successful Restoration Outcomes	23
RESTORATION: Implementation	24
Implementation Strategies	24
RESTORATION: Monitoring	26
Monitoring to Evaluate Restoration Performance and Outcomes	27
Types of Monitoring	
Recommended Monitoring Metrics	
Adaptive Management	
CLOSING REMARKS	
Resources	
Appendix A: Supplementary Information on Injury Assessment	47

Appendix B: Supplementary Information on Restoration Opportunities, Scaling, and Damages	
Determination	48
Summary of Ecological Injury Quantification and Damages Determination Methods	48
Appendix C: Mussel Propagation Facility Locations Across North America	53
Appendix D: Supplementary Information on Mussel Restoration	54
Ecosystem Services from Mussels	55
Mussels as a Potential Best Management Practice (BMP)	55
Precautions to Prevent the Spread of Invasive Species	57
Example of Post-Settlement Mussel Restoration Strategy Document	57

# EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Freshwater mussels, which are currently among the most rapidly declining fauna in the world, are located in many Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration (NRDAR) case sites. This document has been prepared in cooperation with Federal, Indigenous, and State malacologists (mollusk scientists), environmental toxicologists, restoration specialists, and other subject matter experts to provide best practices for freshwater mussel injury determination, early identification of restoration opportunities, injury quantification and damages determination (also referred to as claim development), and restoration planning, implementation, and monitoring. The experts address the effects of hazardous substance releases and oil spills on freshwater mussels' complex life histories and essential ecological roles, and offer solutions that will lead to the restoration, recovery, and protection of these organisms that provide important ecosystem services.

This document is organized around the phases of an NRDAR case (initiation, assessment and restoration). Practitioners will find:

- A mussel case development flow chart (Figure 1)
- An injury assessment decision tree (Figure 2)
- Details on relevant types of toxicity tests and measured endpoints with suggestions for translation results to mussel loss (injury) (<u>Table 1</u>)
- A description of the functional attributes of mussel habitat
- Early consideration of restoration types and relevant injury quantification approaches (Table 2)
- Decision points for <u>restoration scaling</u>
- A matrix connecting damages determination methods with available restoration types (Table 3)
- A checklist of mussel and host restoration cost categories for use in cost estimation for damages determination (Table 4)
- Ideas for developing restoration objectives, metrics, and performance criteria
- Information on the use of restoration/recovery tracking wheels (Figure 3) and tracking factors for performance measures in restoration planning (Figure 4)
- Considerations for <u>successful restoration planning</u>
- Current best practices for <u>mussel restoration implementation</u>
- General monitoring of ecological restoration at contaminated sites (Figure 5)
- Universal monitoring metrics for freshwater mussel or host restoration projects (Table 5)
- A substantial set of curated <u>references</u> plus supplementary information on <u>economic methods</u>, <u>propagation facilities</u> in North America, and mussel <u>ecosystem services</u>, among other topics

Subject matter experts developed much of the content in this document through participation on several of the Department's earliest NRDAR cases. Mussel production facilities have, and continue to make great strides in filling the data gaps in the life histories of many species, including those facilities that were established from settlement proceeds from the Certus NRDAR case in the Clinch River. After 20+ years of restoration with Certus and other mussel cases, restoration cost estimation has become more robust, and advancements in mussel toxicology are steadily being made by the scientific support from the U.S. Geological Survey. The best practices described in this document will continue to evolve as our knowledge progresses. As such, this is intended to be a living document with expectations to periodically update it as new information is made available.

# LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

ASTM	American Society for Testing and Materials
AVS	Acid-volatile sulfide
BIA	Bureau of Indian Affairs (DOI)
BMP/BP	Best Management Practice/Best Practices
CERC	Columbia Environmental Research Center (USGS facility)
CERCLA	Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (Superfund)
CET	Cost Estimation Tool (FWS)
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CPUE	Catch per Unit Effort
DARTS	Damage Assessment and Restoration Tracking System (ORDA)
DMY	Discounted Mussel-Year
DOC	Dissolved organic carbon
DOI	United States Department of the Interior
EC	Effects concentration
HaBREM	Habitat-Based Resource Equivalency Method (aka Biomass REA)
HEA	Habitat Equivalency Analysis
LC	Lethal concentration
LOEC	Lowest observed effects concentration
mm/m	Millimeters/meters
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
NOEC	No observed effects concentration
NPL	National Priorities List (ref: CERCLA)
NPS	National Park Service (DOI)
NRDAR	Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration
OPA	Oil Pollution Act
ORDA	Office of Restoration and Damage Assessment (DOI)
PRP/RP	Potentially Responsible Party/Responsible Party
RCRA	Resource Conservation and Recovery Act
REA	Resource Equivalency Analysis
RIM	Restoration Planning and Implementation, and Monitoring Oversight
RSU	Restoration Support Unit (ORDA)
SL	Shell length
SME	Subject Matter Expert
SOL	Office of the Solicitor (DOI)
тос	Total organic carbon
TSS	Total Suspended Solids
USEPA (EPA)	United States Environmental Protection Agency
USFWS (FWS)	United States Fish and Wildlife Service (DOI)
USGS	United States Geological Survey (DOI)

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The Office of Restoration and Damage Assessment (ORDA) wishes to express its sincere gratitude to the scientists, solicitors, and other subject matter experts who contributed their expertise to the development of these Mussel Best Practices. There were numerous participants in the Mussel Workshops, from the initial 2015 scoping session to the in-person workshops in 2018 and 2019, which were followed by multiple virtual meetings, resulting in rounds of drafting and editing over the course of many months. We recognize these contributors as follows:

The Editorial Board and members of the Technical Committee who drove this effort (in alphabetical order by last name):

Dr. Serena Ciparis (USFWS), Anne Condon (USFWS), Jo Ellen Hinck (USGS), Amy Horner Hanley (SOL), Dr. John Isanhart (DOI-ORDA), Dr. Robert Krenz (DOI-ORDA), Chelcey Nordstrom (DOI-ORDA), Dr. Kathleen Patnode (USFWS), Dr. Kristin Skrabis (DOI-Office of Policy Analysis), Casey Snyder (USFWS), Anthony Velasco (DOI-ORDA).

Material contributors to workshops and/or review of the document (by organization, in alphabetical order by last name):

BIA: Sherry Kircher. USFWS: Dr. Tom Augspurger, Dr. Sarah Bowman (now at USCG), Megan Bradley, Margaret Byrne, Julie Campbell-Hansen, Julie Concannon (retired), Suzanne Dunn, Robin Heubel (retired), Josh Hundley, Kathryn Jahn, Dr. Jess Jones, Aleshia Kenney, Leslie Lueckenhoff, Rachel Mair, Deborah Millsap, Dave Mosby, Dr. Fred Pinkney, Andy Roberts, Bryan Simmons, Annette Trowbridge (retired). USGS: Dr. Michael Hooper (retired), Dr. Susan Knowles, James Kunz, Dr. Teresa Newton, Dr. Cathy Richter, Dr. Brandon Sansom, Dr. Jeffery Steevens, Dr. Ning Wang. NPS: Dr. Susannah Erwin. Peoria Tribe: Regina Sapp, Buddy Shapp, Larry Tippit (retired). State: Paul Johnson (Alabama). DOI-SOL: Deirdre Donahue, Mark Barash.
Academia/NGOs: Dr. Greg Cope (NC State University), Dr. Danielle Kreeger (Partnership for the Delaware Estuary), Dr. David Strayer (Carey Institute), Dr. Caryn Vaughn (University of Oklahoma).

A special thanks for the vision and leadership of Dr. Susan Lingenfelser (ORDA, formerly USFWS), who first envisioned this effort in 2014. Susan planned and led the first Mussel Workshop held at Virginia Polytechnic Institute (Blacksburg, VA) in 2018, which started the conversations leading to the conceptual framework of this document.

Many thanks to all of those involved in this project. Without their dedication and commitment, this effort would not have been possible.

# Introduction

This document is designed to assist Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration (NRDAR) practitioners in navigating the native freshwater mussel (order Unionida<sup>1</sup>) injury determination, quantification and restoration process under Federal law such as the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA) and the Oil Pollution Act (OPA). A synthesis of relevant information about mussels is provided. This collaborative effort, funded by the Department of the Interior's (DOI; Department) Office of Restoration and Damage Assessment (ORDA), brings together Federal, Indigenous, State, non-governmental organizations, and academic partners who have knowledge and experience with mussels and/or developing natural resource damage claims for mussels. The resulting best practices (BPs) are intended to be used by NRDAR practitioners who have expertise with contaminants and an intermediate level of knowledge of NRDAR case development. The structure of this document follows the general framework of a NRDAR case (Figure 1), including injury determination, early identification of restoration opportunities, injury quantification and damages determination (also referred to as claim development), and restoration planning, implementation, and monitoring.

Three NRDAR case categories are addressed throughout:

- 1. Event (release of hazardous substance or oil spill; can include physical injury under OPA);
- 2. Long-term, chronic exposure sites (also called "legacy" sites, e.g., CERCLA National Priorities List (NPL) sites, Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) sites); and
- 3. Remedial actions (e.g., environmental dredging, hardscaping performed under CERCLA; not applicable to RCRA actions).

The Resources section provides a curated set of references expected to be useful in NRDAR cases that include freshwater mussels. To help contain the length of the primary text, supporting appendices are provided with supplementary information.

This document is intended to remain current as a living document. ORDA intends to periodically update the BPs and this document as freshwater mussel NRDAR practice develops.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>See Williams et al. (2017) for a revised classification and list of the freshwater mussels of the United States (U.S.).



Figure 1. NRDAR Case Development Framework

# ASSESSMENT: Injury Determination

For NRDAR cases involving potential injury to mussels, the ecological assessment can focus on quantifying losses to mussels (e.g., through use of mussel surveys), or a loss or decrease of services from mussel habitat as a result of exposure to contamination. The Mussel Injury Assessment Decision Tree is a tool for NRDAR practitioners to identify data needed to begin the assessment process (Figure 2). This information would be in addition to any standard data collection on the contaminant or remedial action impacts (e.g., source, concentration). Key considerations for each of the three NRDAR case categories include:

- 1. Event (release of hazardous substance or oil spill)
  - Availability of pre-event mussel community data (baseline)<sup>2</sup>
  - Selection of appropriate reference site(s) (if pre-event data are not available)
  - Collection of event-related mortality data<sup>3</sup>
  - Collection of post-event mussel community data<sup>4</sup>
  - Availability/collection of abiotic data
  - Spatial extent of the area of contamination<sup>5</sup> and mussels ("affected area"<sup>6</sup>)
  - Availability of published toxicity threshold data/criteria<sup>7</sup>
  - Conduct toxicity tests, lethality endpoint (if appropriate)
  - Collection of sublethal toxicity test endpoint data (growth and reproduction, if appropriate and can translate to mussel loss)
  - Effect of time (e.g., duration of injury, natural recovery, changes in baseline)
- 2. Long-term, chronic exposures (e.g., NPL sites, RCRA sites)
  - Availability of historical mussel community data
  - Availability/collection of contemporary mussel community data
  - Selection of appropriate reference site(s) with similar watershed characteristics
  - Availability/collection of abiotic data
  - Spatial extent of the area of contamination and mussels ("affected area")
  - Availability of published toxicity effects data
  - Conduct toxicity tests, lethality endpoint (if appropriate)
  - Collection of sublethal endpoint data (if appropriate and can translate to mussel loss; see below)
  - If optimal habitat within the contaminated area is unoccupied, collect appropriate data to determine if toxicity has extirpated this population and prevented recolonization

<sup>6</sup> Criteria for mussel habitat include depth, flow, substrate characteristics (sand, gravel, cobble, etc.), and pebble counts. Suggest contacting SMEs to assist Trustees with documentation to support the NRDAR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Consult with state and federal malacologists on availability of baseline data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Observed mortality is a visual mussel kill. The Trustees can contact subject matter experts (SMEs) to support documentation for purposes of NRDAR. Lethal events should consider specimen identification and tissue preservation of any mortalities, and chain of custody be maintained through case completion. Collecting permits are required for pursuing, surveying, sampling, capturing, or handling any state or federally protected species.
<sup>4</sup> Depending on released substance, consider whether site cleanup is needed before post-event surveys can be initiated. Data collected should be similar to baseline and/or event-related mortality to facilitate quantification and comparison.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Document contamination (spatially and temporally) and extent that contaminant exposure is likely to occur.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Toxicity thresholds relate to water and/or sediment concentrations that may need to be collected and analyzed.

- Effect of time (e.g., duration of injury, natural recovery, changes in baseline)
- 3. Remedial injury (e.g., dredging under CERCLA; not applicable to RCRA actions)
  - Collection of pre-remediation mussel community data
  - Collection of post-remediation mussel community data (if appropriate)
  - Spatial extent of the remediated area
  - Post-remediation changes in habitat conditions
  - Effect of time (e.g., duration of injury, natural recovery, changes in baseline)



Figure 2. Mussel Injury Assessment Decision Tree

# Injury Endpoints and Effects Levels

For events that cause a visually observed mussel kill, the initial focus should be on collecting ephemeral abiotic data and quantifying mortality with appropriate sample preservation and documentation, and then potential long-term or chronic effects can be determined as follows. For other contaminant-related injury assessments, case managers should develop a thorough understanding of the contaminants present, their environmental behavior (including the environmental variables that ameliorate or enhance toxicity), and mechanisms of action leading to potential toxicological effects on mussels. Development of a conceptual model is recommended to illustrate contaminant movement within the environment and potential pathways of mussel exposure and resulting toxicity. A conceptual model also facilitates development, review, discussion, and refinement of assessment objectives.

Once preliminary abiotic data have been collected and evaluated, the expected environmental behavior of the spill- or site-related contaminants should be ascertained. Environmental behavior is affected by contaminant properties such as water solubility and hydrophobicity, the primary source of contamination (e.g., runoff, groundwater transport, direct discharge, legacy impacts to sediment), the presence of other contaminants, as well as properties of the water body, including surface water quality (e.g., temperature, flow, pH, hardness, dissolved organic carbon (DOC) concentrations), and sediment properties (e.g., grain size, total organic carbon content (TOC), acid-volatile sulfide (AVS) content). Expected environmental behavior of the contaminants of interest can inform collection of additional abiotic data and ultimately, relevant routes of mussel exposure, which are life-stage specific (Cope et al. 2008). See Cope et al. (2008) for an evaluation of the pathways of exposure to contaminants for all four life stages (free glochidia, encysted glochidia, juveniles, adults) of mussels.

The potential routes of mussel exposure include:

- Surface water—Glochidia (free), juveniles, adults, and their gametes
- Sediment —Juveniles and adults
- Porewater—Juveniles and adults
- Hosts—Glochidia (encysted)
- Diet—Juveniles (pedal and filter feeding) and adults (filter feeding)

Once potential pathways of mussel exposure are understood, a screening-level analysis can be conducted to determine potential for effects on freshwater mussels. The utility of a screening-level analysis depends on the information available, and in many cases, it will not provide enough information to quantify an injury. However, it can be useful for determining preliminary thresholds, assessing likelihood of an injury, and focusing additional data collection.

Concentrations of contaminants can be evaluated relative to screening criteria, including:

- National water quality criteria and state water quality standards (datasets behind these documents will often be a summary of aquatic toxicity information in which the relative sensitivity of mussels and other mollusks can be ascertained)
- Sediment quality guidelines
- Known toxicity thresholds for mussels
  - o Literature search
  - o Database of literature for freshwater mussel toxicity (last updated 2016)
  - Ecotox (<u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/ecotox/</u>)
  - $\circ$  Comparison to reference or background
- Known toxicity thresholds for other mollusks as surrogates for mussels
- Known toxicity thresholds for fishes

- o Literature search
- Ecotox (<u>https://cfpub.epa.gov/ecotox/</u>)

For some contaminants, toxicity to mussels is well documented. Examples include, but are not limited to ammonia, some metals (e.g., aluminum, copper, nickel, and zinc), and major ions (e.g., chloride and potassium) (Wang et al. 2007ab, 2010, 2017, 2018abc, 2020ab). In these cases, a screening-level analysis, combined with field assessments of the mussel community (discussed more below), may be sufficient for injury determination. In other cases, the potential toxicological effects of contaminants on freshwater mussels may need to be established with toxicity testing. Before proceeding with toxicity testing, an expected mechanism of toxicological action should be determined for contaminant(s). Mechanisms of action and resulting toxicological effects differ greatly between groups of aquatic organisms, broad classes of contaminants (e.g., inorganic vs. organic), as well as specific contaminants within these broad classes (e.g., ammonia vs. nickel) (Randall and Tsui 2002, Brix et al. 2017, Wang et. al. 2017). Once a mechanism of action is identified, selection of appropriate toxicity tests, environmental media, and test endpoints should be guided by potential pathways of exposure and affected lifestage(s).

Laboratory toxicity testing with freshwater mussels may consist of testing effects of contaminants in water only, sediment only, or in some cases, water + sediment, with acute or chronic durations and associated endpoints (generally mortality or immobilization in acute studies, as well as growth and/or biomass in chronic studies). Standard methods for laboratory toxicity testing with freshwater mussels have been developed for water-only exposures of glochidia and juveniles (ASTM 2020a). Exposures of glochidia are water-only and acute, and such methods are less complex than other tests. However, their applicability to injury assessments may be limited to cases where contaminant concentrations cause nearly 100% mortality (Table 1 and see below). Juvenile mussels are commonly used in toxicity tests as a result of their responsiveness to multiple exposure pathways and generally greater sensitivity compared to adults (Cope et al. 2008). Juveniles can be tested in acute (water-only) or chronic tests (water or sediment); for chronic tests the most used endpoints are growth and biomass (Table 1). Guidance for testing sediment toxicity with freshwater mussels is provided in a broader standard test methods document for freshwater invertebrates (ASTM 2020b). Although adults are not commonly used for freshwater mussel toxicity testing, the potential for measuring endpoints related to reproduction and energy storage, and developing linkages between energy storage and reproductive potential, has broad implications for freshwater mussel injury assessments and warrants consideration to supplement commonly implemented tests (Ciparis et al 2019).

Most freshwater mussel species have never been utilized in toxicity testing and many such species may not be suitable for testing due to an inability to produce large numbers in culture. With a vast majority of mussels untested, the use of standard surrogate species is commonplace, saving resources and time while fostering confidence in the relevancy of data obtained from surrogate-derived toxicity testing relative to the taxon of interest. Wang et al. (2017) demonstrated that commonly tested species of mussels perform well as surrogates for untested mussels. The work included testing a wide phylogenetic range of mussels to a variety of chemicals. Pollutant sensitivity of *Lampsilis siliquoidea*, the most commonly tested mussel species, is within a factor of 2 relative to other mussels 73% of the time and always within a factor of 5 (Raimondo et al. 2016). This type of information is exceedingly practical to determine the adequacy, and associated uncertainties, of using surrogate species.

For some cases, mixtures of contaminants may be present in water and/or sediment. If these mixtures can be collected for testing in a laboratory setting, or replicated in a laboratory setting, laboratory toxicity testing may be appropriate. However, in some cases, the environmental conditions are too complex to replicate in laboratory toxicity tests. *In-situ* toxicity testing may be appropriate in these

cases. *In-situ* tests may be acute or chronic and can utilize juvenile or adult mussels. However, to be effective in injury assessment, careful consideration must be given to selection of reference and impacted sites, exposure conditions, and presence of confounding environmental factors (e.g., sedimentation) that could cause mortality or growth/biomass effects unrelated to the presence of contaminants.

Toxicity testing results are typically reported as concentrations that are lethal (LC) or cause effects (EC) to a certain percentage of the test population (i.e., LC<sub>50</sub> is the lethal concentration for 50% of the population). There are different types of effects which need to be specified when considering EC values (for example a concentration associated with a test population's 20% reduction in growth over the course of the test would be one EC<sub>20</sub>). Thresholds for no observed (NO) or lowest observed (LO) effects may also be developed. These results need to be converted to loss of mussels for injury quantification. <u>Table 1</u> presents a preliminary guide for translation of toxicity testing results into loss of mussels. Briefly, measured environmental contaminant concentrations (x) can be compared to LC/EC percentages and the percentages converted into loss for the mussel population. Results of acute tests are the easiest to translate, as LC<sub>50</sub> = a 50% loss of individuals in the population, which can be further translated to the mussel community. For glochidia, only concentrations >  $LC_{100}$  are suggested for use in injury assessments because natural mortality of glochidia is expected to be relatively high. For example, contaminant concentrations resulting in 100% mortality of glochidia ( $\geq LC_{100}$ ) translate to zero production of juveniles and missing age class(es), which would directly affect the mussel population. Concentrations resulting in lower mortality rates of glochidia (e.g., LC<sub>80</sub>) may translate to juvenile production below a critical threshold for population maintenance, but the ability to translate glochidia mortality to loss of individuals in a population is difficult, and the utility of data obtained from toxicity testing with glochidia decreases as the mortality rate decreases below 100%. For juveniles, the applicability of concentrations <LC<sub>50</sub> to the injury assessment should be discussed with the case team. If endangered species are potentially affected by spill- or site-related contaminants, more stringent concentration-based thresholds for calculating loss may be preferred. For example, an LC10 suggests potential loss of 10% of individuals in a population, which can be translated to the community. If the community consists of a few individuals of listed species, 10% loss of overall mussels may represent a much larger loss of the listed species. For sublethal endpoints, translation of biomass ECs to loss of biomass is straightforward (Table 1). Translation of other sublethal endpoints to loss metrics require further consideration and discussion prior to application to an injury assessment, some suggestions are provided in Table 1. Before any toxicity testing is conducted, or previous toxicity testing data are used, the case team should discuss how measured endpoints will ultimately be applied to the injury quantification and potentially used in restoration. Because mussel injury quantification for NRDAR is evolving, there are remaining uncertainties about how to estimate losses, and suggestions in Table 1 will likely be further refined over time.

**Table 1.** Types of toxicity tests and measured endpoints with suggestions for translation results to mussel loss (injury).

Life stage	Endpoint	L(E)C <sub>10</sub> <u>&lt;</u> [x] < L(E)C <sub>50</sub>	L(E)C <sub>50</sub> <u>&lt;</u> [x] < L(E)C <sub>100</sub>	[x] ≥ L(E)C <sub>100</sub>
Glochidia (free) in acute water exposure	Viability ~ Mortality	Not applicable	Potentially applicable; discuss with case team	Zero juveniles produced Translate to local population loss Missing age class(es)
Juveniles in acute water exposure	Mortality (empty shell and shell containing decomposed tissue) plus immobility (no foot or shell movement)	Calculate % loss of individuals in local population	Calculate % loss of individuals in local population	100% loss of local population Missing age class(es) No reproduction
Juveniles in chronic water or sediment exposure	Biomass (total dry weight of surviving mussels in a replicate)	Calculate % loss of biomass for a given area	Calculate % loss of biomass for a given area	Calculate % loss of biomass for a given area
Juveniles in chronic water or sediment exposure	Growth (shell length and dry weight)	<ul> <li>Need to determine best method for converting growth effects to loss. Suggestions:</li> <li>Apply as a service-loss (e.g., for use in habitat equivalency analysis (HEA))</li> <li>Convert to biomass. Develop growth-biomass curves, combine with field data</li> <li>Convert to loss of individuals. Currently unclear if reduced growth = reduced survival and/or if reduce</li></ul>		
Adults in chronic water or sediment exposure	Reproduction (measured as: gamete production, fertilization success, brooding glochidia)	<ul> <li>Need to determine/calculate how specific metrics equate to loss. Suggestions:</li> <li>Apply as a service-loss (e.g., HEA)</li> <li>Convert to loss of individuals</li> <li>% decrease X expected survival to adult X lifetime reproductive potential</li> </ul>		
Juveniles or adults in acute or chronic water or sediment exposure	Other sublethal endpoints (e.g., behavior, filtering, body condition, biochemical endpoints)	Need to assess h applying previou studies	ow these endpoints c sly collected data -or-	an equate to loss prior to - proceeding with new

Abbreviations: [x] = measured contaminant concentration, L(E)C: lethal (effects) concentration



USGS-Columbia Environmental Research Center (CERC) Mussel Culture Laboratory (left). Flow-through diluter system used to expose juvenile mussels to zinc (right). Source: USGS-CERC

### Injury Quantification – Mussel Community

Almost all NRDAR cases with potential injury to mussels will require evaluation of mussel community data. Mussel community data are necessary for determining baseline, quantifying losses from visual mussel kills, quantifying long-term mussel losses, translating results of toxicity testing as described above, and quantifying injury from remedial activity.

Mussel community data can be qualitative (species composition), quantitative (mussels/unit area) or semi-quantitative (mussels observed/unit time). Mussel surveys can be designed to quantitatively characterize species composition (i.e., richness), number of live individuals per unit area or time,<sup>8</sup> number of fresh dead mussels per unit time or area, other demographics (i.e., size, age and length, relative abundance, population structure), and ecological services (i.e., biomass and filtration). Quantitative data are ideal for injury assessments, but in some cases, qualitative or semi-quantitative data may be all that are available, particularly for historical data sets. Any new surveys should be designed to ensure that the data obtained meet the objectives of the injury assessments. Published survey design strategies (e.g., Strayer and Smith 2003 and Smith 2006), survey protocols, and qualified surveyors should be used for new data collection.

### **Determining Baseline**

Gathering a history of the mussel community in and near the affected area is important for baseline determination (see community assessment tool in Dunn et al. 2020). A reference site (other similar site or data collected from the site prior to the release) can also be used to determine baseline. That is, what the mussel community would be like "but for" the release or discharge. Ideally, the reference site(s) would include the same or similar types of environmental factors as the affected area since, for NRDAR, it is important to be able to separate the adverse effects of the released contaminants from other water quality effects (e.g., non-point source runoff, urbanization, industrial use). More information on reference site selection is provided in USEPA 1994, 2002, and 2006, and Whittier et al. 2007. Data from the reference site can then be compared to data from the affected area to quantify the loss of mussels as a result of a release or discharge. Where there are a number of adverse effects and/or weather

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Time is considered semi-quantitative, using catch per unit effort (CPUE).

events impacting data collection, some additional site and baseline monitoring could be helpful to support the injury assessment.

### Injury Determination and Quantification from Remedial Activity

Another potential focus for NRDAR assessment is the physical effects of a CERCLA remedy on mussels and their habitat. Because freshwater mussels live burrowed in river sediments, any remedial activity that disturbs mussel habitat, such as dredging of sediments to remove contamination, placement of a cap and/or backfill, can be expected to reduce densities of mussels in the area of activity. Quantitative mussel surveys conducted prior to remedy implementation (baseline), and post-remedy are optimal for injury determination and quantification because they quantify the net change in mussels (e.g., loss of density, relative abundance, change in age class structure). During the process of post-remedy surveys, mussel subject matter experts (SMEs) should evaluate whether on-site restoration will be feasible. Trustees may also be able to use historical survey data and information, data from reference locations and/or data from similar but unremediated areas to establish the baseline. While these alternative sources of information could introduce uncertainties, they may provide the only data available. Finally, the post-remedy survey information can be used directly to model natural recovery and "no action" restoration scenarios.

Information on study planning, survey design, and implementation for remedial injury to mussels is publicly available (HRNRT 2014a, 2014b, 2014c, 2019, 2020a, 2020b).<sup>9</sup> The survey design methods are standardized and relevant to all mussel cases, not just those with remedial injuries. These methods are also applicable to both assessment and restoration monitoring phases. Case managers should consult with mussel SMEs on the potential applicability and scalability to smaller cases.

### Injury to Mussel Habitat

There is currently limited information on injury determination from spill- or site-related contaminants impacts to mussel habitat. Conceptually, the function of the habitat is to support mussels, the injury is based on the inability of the habitat to support mussels, and the natural recovery of that habitat is determined based on the rate of recovery of the mussels. If the inability of the habitat to support mussels is determined by numerical loss of mussels, either by direct measurement (surveys) or calculation of losses based on toxicological effects of contaminants present in the habitat, injury determination would default to methods discussed above, and mussel losses could then be applied to habitat using HEA. However, for some cases, particularly for those involving physical injury to habitat, injury could potentially be quantified based solely on the amount of habitat impacted, that is habitat that has decreased ability to support mussels because of the presence of oil or other contaminants. This appears to be most applicable to cases where the habitat was known to support mussels prior to an Event, such as a delineated mussel bed. In these cases, quantifying impacts to habitat may be more efficient than quantifying mussel losses by conducting mussel surveys and comparing to baseline. For example, Newton et al. (2022) illustrates injury to mussel habitat based on the percent of the mussel bed that was smothered. Cases have also tied habitat injury to the loss of mussels by assigning a percent loss of mussels resulting from a release or discharge to the habitat. For application to cases involving contamination of mussel habitat, Trustees would like to quantify how the contaminant concentrations in the mussel habitat limit the ability of the habitat to support mussels. It seems possible that if the area affected by contamination is delineated and known to support (or historically support) mussels and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> It is also discussed in Newton et al. (2022) that the recovery of mussel beds (i.e., persistence of injury), as measured by the number of mussels, varies by whether a chemical release occurs directly on the bed or the edge of a bed (pp. 18-19).

measured concentrations of the contaminant are above thresholds previously shown to cause mussel mortality, the proportion of habitat with lethal contaminant concentrations could be determined and used to quantify injury as habitat loss. The mussel SMEs advise that more time and effort are needed to explore: (1) what information is needed, and (2) what information is available now that is acceptable in order to more fully support quantification of habitat loss.

# Defining Mussel Habitat

A critical step in mussel assessment is focusing on the functional attributes of the habitat (i.e., what mussels need from their habitat)" (p. 427) (refers to Strayer 2008; also see Figure B-4 in Appendix B for Strayer's optimal habitat variables). Evidence of mussel presence, either living or shells, should be included in the assessment; however, the presence of mussels does not necessarily indicate optimal habitat. For example, a population skewed towards older individuals is probably lacking the habitat needed for recruitment, plus the SMEs report that mussel preferences for habitat can change over time. Focusing more on the functional attributes of mussel habitat will better incorporate the physical, chemical, and biological needs of mussel habitat. In the western U.S., for example, mussel populations are found in deep rivers and reservoirs with large fluctuations in water depth. While this may not be preferred habitat, the Strayer 2008 functional attributes seem to be present and there are thriving populations. Additional literature on mussel habitat includes Haag (2012), Steuer et al. (2008), Strayer (2003), and Zigler et al. (2008).

### Ways to Identify Mussel Habitat

- Functional Characteristics of Suitable Mussel Habitat (<u>Strayer 2008</u>):
  - Allows juveniles to settle,
  - ✓ Provides support,
  - ✓ Is stable,
  - ✓ Delivers food,
  - ✓ Delivers essential materials,
  - Provides favorable temperatures for growth and reproduction,
  - Provides protection from predators, and
  - ✓ Contains no materials toxic to mussels.
- USEPA's Rapid Bioassessment Protocols (1999).
- Basinwide Visual Estimation Technique (BVET) method (Zimmerman 2003) in combination with EPA Protocols.

In some parts of the country, mussels are found to prefer stable areas in streams comprised of shallow riffles (<1 foot deep) and deeper runs (2-3 feet deep) characterized by moderate flows during summer low discharge periods. Stream bottoms with mixed gravel, sand and fine sediments, and low embeddedness (not compacted) are the preferred substrate types and condition. If the affected area in a NRDAR case is a smaller stream/river with soft-sediment dwelling mussels, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) Rapid Bioassessment Protocols (USEPA 1999) for streams and wadable rivers may be useful. Although targeted for benthic macroinvertebrates and fishes, the habitat metrics could be applied to mussel habitat evaluation.<sup>10</sup> Following the protocols, each of 10 metrics has a score of 1-20 which are subdivided into four categories—optimal, suboptimal, marginal, and poor. At the end, a total score is calculated, and the score can be ranked into one of the four categories. The higher the score, the better the habitat quality. Trustees have the flexibility to use EPA's categories directly or could choose to lump them (e.g., optimal and suboptimal). However, as discussed in the restoration section, functional characteristics are important for restoration implementation. In practice, EPA's protocols could be a useful habitat quantification method in some parts of the country. EPA's protocols could also be applied to estimate baseline mussel habitat services; experts would be needed to help assign the percent services to the selected habitat types.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See Dunn et al. 2020 for a critique.

# ASSESSMENT: Early Identification of Restoration Opportunities

Two main NRDAR-relevant categories of restoration are primary and compensatory restoration. While primary restoration is concerned with returning injured resources and their associated services to baseline condition, compensatory restoration provides services of the same type and quality and of comparable value as those injured (see 15 CFR 990.53). Whether primary or compensatory, it is important to consider mussel restoration opportunities early in the assessment process to focus the assessment efforts and ensure that restoration is technically and economically feasible.

NRDAR practitioners are advised to replace what was lost when possible, and are cautioned against simplifying the ecosystem services provided by freshwater mussels. For example, replacing the vast suite of ecological services provided by freshwater mussels with the filtration provided by vegetative habitat is an oversimplification of the ecological services provided by freshwater mussels—including habitat bioengineering—and the complex and not fully understood role mussels play in the ecosystem. Providing alternative filtration would likely not constitute actual restoration for lost mussels.

Table 2 helps match different types of restoration techniques with injury quantification approaches. Table B-1 (Appendix B) illustrates the current knowledge of restoration opportunities based on life stage and measured endpoint. The injury endpoints, in combination with the availability of feasible restoration, help drive the selection of claim development methods that are discussed in the next section. More detailed information on restoration planning, implementation, and monitoring is provided in the final section.

Type of Restoration <sup>11</sup>	Injury Quantification Approach
1. Propagate, culture, and	Individuals: Quantify number/density of mussels lost for direct replacement, or
reintroduction <sup>12</sup> ;	compared to gains (also called uplift) through reintroduction or translocation.
translocation <sup>13</sup>	Biomass: Use directly quantified measures of observed changes in mussel biomass
	from field or lab studies, if available (e.g., from reduced growth, lower
	abundance). Or, quantify number of mussels lost and convert to biomass lost (e.g.,
	using average body mass). Compare to number of mussels gained, converted to
	biomass, through reintroduction or translocation.
2. Enhance existing habitat	Direct-Individuals: Quantify number/density of mussels lost compared to gains
or create new habitat	from mussel bed creation and/or habitat enhancement projects. Newton et al.
(uplift can be produced	(2008) provides landscape ecologists' patch-corridor-matrix model. Mussel beds
from "direct" restoration	are patches; river channels are corridors connecting patches (e.g., movement of
of mussel habitat or	host fish, nutrients); remaining stream bed is the matrix (areas where individuals
"indirect" restoration of	survive, but resources might be insufficient for positive population growth).
buffer/adjacent habitat)	(1) Where are the patches of optimal habitat for mussels?
	(2) How are these patches connected?

Table 2. Restoration Types and Associated Injury Quantification Approaches

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Trustees will need to evaluate whether there are any on-site issues that will require off-site restoration, including continuing contamination and capacity limits in injured area (e.g., based on study, density estimates, calculation of stable population based on life-history inputs).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See Patterson et al. 2018 for additional information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Among others, biosecurity and effects on location population are important considerations in any restoration involving mussel translocation.

Type of Restoration <sup>11</sup>	Injury Quantification Approach
	(3) How do conditions in the watershed affect location of/connections among patches?
	Direct-Habitat: Restore, enhance, replace, and/or avoid loss of the same amount
	of injured mussel habitat (i.e., direct replacement, could use a multiplier).
	Indirect-Individuals: Quantify number/density of mussels lost compared to gains
	from creation/enhancement of surrounding habitat (Ries et al. 2016, Zigler et al.
	2012, FMCS 2016 (see Issue 3)). Also, the avoided loss from predator control to
	protect the mussel habitat (e.g., muskrats).
	Biomass: Use directly quantified measures of observed changes in mussel biomass
	from field or lab studies, if available (e.g., from reduced growth, lower
	abundance). Or, quantify number of mussels lost, convert to biomass lost;
	compare to number of mussels gained, converted to biomass, through habitat creation/enhancement.
3. Improve water quality	Quality: Quantify number/density/biomass of mussels lost and compare to gains
and quantity	from water quality projects, including animal fencing, best management practices
	(BMPs) to manage runoff, improve oxygen levels, reduce water temperatures.
	Quantity: Water quantity improvements affect flow rate (e.g., reduce shear stress
	and bed mobilization) and total volume. Dam removals could be considered to
	improve flow of water and movement of host fish (restoration of dam "tailwater"
1 Due no esta en el	flows for mussels and fish).
4. Propagate and	individuals: Quantity number/density/biomass of mussels lost for direct
reintroduce nosts-	replacement, or compared to gains from more hosts. Efforts could include
	(see Appendix C for list of facilities)
5 Land/infrastructure	<b>Ecological:</b> Quantify number/density/biomass of mussels lost and compare to
improvement (can	gains from acquiring land (e.g. avoided loss) and activities on that land (e.g.
include	invasive species management, predator control (e.g., muskrats)). For example,
acquisition/easements,	protect broodstock through acquisition/easement for future conservation (avoid
BMPs, cultural training	development). Consider whether cattle, all-terrain vehicles (ATV), or other
and centers)	exclusions should be included to avoid physical harm to mussels.
	Tribal Cultural: Losses that cannot be addressed through ecological restoration
	may require additional study on historical uses and restoration goals. Examples
	include spiritual/religious practices, preserving languages, and interest in Tribal
	youth education, among other restoration goals. Tribal SMEs noted the use of
	large-sized mussels includes regalia, jewelry, and tools/dishes.

# Types of Restoration Opportunities

Currently, the types of restoration opportunities for mussels can be categorized as: (1) number or biomass of mussels from reintroduction; (2) habitat creation or enhancement, including aquatic ("direct") and adjacent/buffer ("indirect") habitats that benefit multiple species; (3) improvements in water quality and/or quantity; (4) availability of hosts; and (5) land conservation and infrastructure acquisition, which can provide ecological benefits as well as human and cultural uses. Trustees should factor in the availability of information and complexity of injury quantification approaches when evaluating restoration goals and project types.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> See McMurray and Roe 2017 for additional information.

# Needs for Restoration Scaling

Trustees have a variety of decision points to consider that can inform their restoration scaling:

- Potential for on-site restoration (extent of habitat and/or expected mussel density(ies), timing), and whether natural recovery is possible given any remedial activity<sup>15</sup> and current densities;
- Potential for off-site restoration (extent of current habitat and/or expected mussel density(ies), type(s) of restoration activity, expected habitat uplift and/or density(ies), timing);
- Availability of avoided loss projects (i.e., projects that prevent the loss of mussels or hosts) (current habitat and/or density(ies), nature of threat(s));Identification of hosts for affected species and increase availability of hosts (relate type and number of hosts (e.g., fish, salamanders) to a changing mussel population over time);
- Whether mussels are part of a larger aquatic injury and their biomass may better support restoration goals;
- Whether fish hosts are already being addressed as part of a fish claim (potential for double-counting); and
- Determination of whether human/cultural uses can be addressed solely through ecological restoration or require additional economic study (e.g., through a survey).

# Issues with Quantifying Uplift from Buffer/Adjacent Habitat Restoration

Some studies suggest that mussel declines in certain systems are related to adjacent land use practices like agriculture and development, resulting in siltation, sedimentation, and turbidity

### Regulatory Context for Mussel Assessment

It is important to remember that while Trustees have options to pursue a NRDAR claim, there are statutory and regulatory constraints. 43 CFR 11.80(b) clarifies that "the measure of damages is the cost of:

(1) Restoring or rehabilitating the injured natural resources to a condition where they can provide the level of services available at baseline, or

(2) Replacing and/or acquiring equivalent natural resources capable of providing such services."

Damages can be measured by an appropriate combination of partial restoration or rehabilitation, and partial replacement and/or acquisition of equivalent resources, so long as there is no double counting. Trustees can choose to directly restore mussels to baseline or engage in modeling efforts that would include interim losses (e.g., HEA, REA).

Because of the uncertainties on the best ways to incorporate freshwater mussels in NRDAR cases, Trustees should keep the regulatory criteria in mind while innovating. "The authorized official shall determine that the following criteria have been met when choosing among the cost estimating and valuation methodologies...

(i) That are feasible and reliable for a particular incident and type of damage to be measured.

(ii) That can be performed at a reasonable cost, as that term is used in this part.
(iii) That avoid double counting or that allow any double counting to be estimated and eliminated in the final damage calculation.

(iv) That are cost-effective, as that term is used in this part" (43 CFR 11.83(a)(3)).

(e.g., Hornbach et al. 2019, Randklev et al. 2015, Arbuckle and Downing 2002, Henley et al. 2000). Haag (2019) cautions that the reasons for mussel declines are largely untested and the lack of robust scientific data hinders the ability to understand the reasons for their decline (also see Tuttle-Raycraft and Ackerman 2019/2020, Haag 2012, Hoch 2012, Gangloff et al. 2011, Strayer and Fetterman 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> This assumes remediation is sufficient to eliminate, not just reduce, toxicity to mussels and that other, noncontaminant-related stressors will not limit mussel recovery.

Henley et al. (2000) recommends installing exclusion fences to keep livestock out of riparian areas and revegetating riparian zones to reduce agricultural input of sediment into lotic environments. These types of BMPs were part of the South River NRDAR case claim, but the gains to mussels were not explicitly quantified.

At this point in time, there are no published data that provide guidance on how to quantify uplift to mussels from buffer/adjacent habitat restoration. Trustees should carefully consider whether buffer/adjacent habitat restoration is the best choice. If there is a need to explicitly credit the gains to mussels from buffer/adjacent habitat restoration, NRDAR practitioners may want to consider using HEA, the metric of clearance rates (i.e., the volume of water cleared of particles; see <u>Appendix D</u>), and/or a pilot study.

# ASSESSMENT: Damages Determination

Damages determination relies on the case economist's understanding of: (1) how the Trustees are defining the loss of mussels (e.g., loss of individuals, community, density, or % service), and (2) which restoration techniques the Trustees are using to restore those losses. The total area of mussel habitat (by type, e.g., optimal, marginal) multiplied by mussel density (by habitat type) is assumed to give the total local population.<sup>16</sup> Mussel SMEs can also provide input on the quality of the total local population (e.g., importance of species richness, relative abundance, age structure). The SMEs recommend identifying whether species-level plans have been developed, which may include recovery goals and strategies, for use in restoration scaling and damages determination.

<u>Table 3</u> summarizes the current universe of damages determination approaches. Each cell identifies an option for the NRDAR case manager. For example, *1A* identifies the resource equivalency analysis (REA) method may be used to build a claim that has mussel propagation and reintroduction as the restoration (see Figures <u>B-1</u>, <u>B-2</u>, and <u>B-3</u> in Appendix B). However, *1C* shows that habitat equivalency analysis (HEA) is not the proper method for mussel reintroduction. While % mussel losses and % mussel gains would be good metrics to develop a HEA, the scaling would more appropriately be in habitat improvement (*3C*), water quality/quantity improvement (*4C*), or land acquisition (*5C*).<sup>17</sup> Trustees have the discretion to replace what was lost and not pursue interim losses. *1F*, *2F*, and *4F* could be developed using direct replacement (1:1) or a multiplier on the losses.<sup>18</sup> Life history could be used on the losses and/or crediting, but there would be no discounting and the metric would be in mussels or hosts.

Human/cultural use losses that cannot be adequately addressed through ecological restoration may require additional study on historical uses and restoration goals (e.g., *5D*). Efforts could include discussions with Tribal Elders, use of focus groups, and various types of surveys, among others.<sup>19</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> # of mussels = m<sup>2</sup> of mussel habitat (per type of habitat like optimal, marginal) x mussel density per type of habitat (# mussels/m2). Practitioners should be aware that unless surveys were designed to provide unbiased estimates across entire stream/river reaches, this extrapolation will introduce uncertainty.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See Newton et al. (2022) for an applied mussel HEA. Dunn et al. (2020) created a mussel community assessment tool (MCAT) for the Upper Mississippi River System that uses five categories of scoring metrics: (1) conservation status and environmental sensitivity, (2) taxonomic composition, (3) population processes, (4) abundance, and (5) diversity. The metrics were validated using a modified Delphi technique. The methods could be useful to NRDAR case teams interested in developing a relatively robust HEA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> For example, 100 mussels were killed by a release of hazardous substances and 100 propagated mussels are reintroduced to replace the losses (1:1). A multiplier could be based on the survival rate of reintroduced mussels, so more mussels should be reintroduced to actually achieve 1:1 replacement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> For more information, see: https://www.doi.gov/ppa/nrdar-tribal-cultural-resources-project

Trustees may find new research by Hoelting et al. (2022) helpful with the incorporation of decision-making processes to include Indigenous Knowledge.

There are a number of "?" in <u>Table 3</u>, which reflect the evolving state of the science and NRDAR practice. Case managers should work with mussel SMEs, case solicitors, and case economists to help determine best available methodologies to address unique case needs.

#### Economists' Tips on Mussel REAs

If at all possible, developing a mussel REA using the net change in mussel density for the debit and credit is ideal. The information needed includes:

- Baseline mussel density per habitat type(s)
- Current and projected mussel density per habitat type(s) (e.g., impaired by contaminant(s), loss from remedial activity)

The difference between the current/projected and baseline densities results in the loss. The discounted loss of annual density is applied to the total injured area to estimate the REA debit. Crediting is calculated based on the improvement in discounted annual density over time from restoration activities.

The annual density already reflects the local population dynamics, so additional life history information (survival rates, lifespan, reproduction) is not needed.

The timing of the mussel losses and restoration gains, and the rate of restoration gains, will need to be evaluated.

Table 3. Overview of Current Damages Determination Methods that May or May Not Be Applied to Restoration Types, Including Uncertainty

Restoration Types <sup>20</sup> Methods	1. Propagate and Reintroduce Mussels	2. Habitat Improvement	3. Water Quality Improvement	4. Propagate and Reintroduce Host Fish	5. Land Acquisition/ Infrastructure <sup>21</sup>
A. Life History/Density Resource Equivalency Analysis (REA)	Yes	Maybe (direct and indirect (e.g., adjacent/buffer))	Yes?	Yes, for some mussel species with known hosts	Yes (avoided loss and enhancement)
B. Biomass REA (also called <u>HaBREM</u> )	Maybe?	Yes (direct) and Maybe (indirect (e.g., adjacent/buffer))	Maybe?	Yes, for some mussel species with known hosts	Maybe?
C. Habitat Equivalency Analysis (HEA)	No	Yes (direct and indirect (e.g., adjacent/buffer))	Yes (direct and indirect (e.g., adjacent/buffer))	No	Yes (avoided loss and enhancement)
D. Tribal Cultural Uses	Yes (more resources, potential for facilities)	Yes (more resources)	Yes (more resources, potential for facilities)	Yes (more resources, potential for facilities)	Yes (more resources, potential for facilities)
E. Other Human Uses (e.g., shell, pearl markets (Strayer 2017)	Yes	Maybe?	Maybe?	Maybe?	Maybe?
F. Direct replacement, multiplier (no interim losses)	Yes	Yes	No?	Yes	Maybe?

The relevant metrics/units for the methods, indicating the types of information needed, include:

- % services (HEA)
- mussel density/abundance (HEA, REA, Tribal cultural, direct replacement)
- spatial (river-miles, m<sup>2</sup>, acres) (HEA, REA, Tribal cultural, replacement)
- grams/kilograms (biomass REA, Tribal cultural, replacement)
- time (e.g., post-cleanup recovery, restoration recovery, longevity of mussel beds<sup>22</sup>)
- types and frequency of uses (Tribal Cultural, other human uses)
- \$ (restoration costs, market value of other human uses)

See <u>Table B-2</u> (Appendix B) for the injury quantification methods based on the affected life stage and injury endpoints.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See Newton et al. (2008); includes food and protection from predators.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Can include easements, BMPs, cultural training (language, youth education) and supporting cultural infrastructure like Tribal cultural centers, mussel/fish host propagation facilities, etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> See Sansom et al. (2018).

# Restoration Cost Estimation for Damages Determination

As experienced NRDAR practitioners know, restoration costs vary by project type, location, and timing, among other factors. There are three basic categories for which costs should be estimated: (1) contracted/cooperative agreements; (2) Trustees' costs on actual implementation (e.g., Department bureau staff costs to collect broodstock, stock mussels, conduct monitoring); and (3) Trustees' Restoration Planning, and Implementation and Monitoring Oversight (RIM) costs (e.g., costs for Trustees to coordinate, manage contracts, check on implementation progress, and review monitoring reports). While estimation of an average cost per mussel is improving with the increasing number of freshwater mussel NRDAR case assessments, at this time it is still recommended to develop case-specific restoration cost estimates.

<u>Table 4</u> provides a checklist of potential restoration cost categories to help facilitate discussion on restoration cost estimation. Consult with your mussel and restoration SMEs, case solicitors and case economists, as well as ORDA's Restoration Support Unit (RSU), for additional guidance. The USFWS Cost Estimation Tool (CET) is available for all Departmental bureaus to consistently develop a summary of restoration cost estimates that appropriately incorporate inflation over time (contact ORDA or USFWS Headquarters). Please note that at this time, SMEs have advised that hatchery-focused costs, such as presented in Southwick and Loftus (2017), are not comprehensive enough for damages determination.

# **RESTORATION: Planning**

Identifying restoration opportunities early in the assessment phase facilitates injury quantification and restoration scaling (Table 2). Over the course of the assessment, additional information may become available that alters restoration opportunities and quantities that were identified earlier in this phase. The revised restoration options could be relatively simple or may evolve into complex and comprehensive projects that require careful consideration during the restoration phase. Additional support from restoration SMEs may be needed. Including SMEs through all phases of the restoration may save on implementation and monitoring costs by reducing time spent in adaptive management cycles.

### **Restoration Goals**

A sometimes overlooked and critical first step of any restoration project, clear goals and objectives should be determined before any active restoration occurs. This restoration planning phase should be differentiated from the early discussions of restoration opportunities and Trustees' goals.<sup>23</sup> Restoration goal setting includes:

- Setting expectations,
- Preparing detailed plans for actions, and
- Determining the types and extent of project monitoring.

To best identify restoration goals, Trustees should consider conservation targets and ecosystem services. Goals for conservation targets might focus on the viability of one or more populations for conservation purposes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Cost-effectiveness means choosing the restoration that meets Trustees' goals at least cost, not just the least costly restoration option. See 43 CFR 11.14(j).

 Table 4. Checklist of mussel and host restoration cost categories

Propagation	Habitat Restoration/BMPs
□ Labor (includes propagation plan, implementation	□ Labor (includes planning, design, implementation)
for broodstock/propagated, reporting)	□ Materials (e.g., gravel, trees, fencing/supplies/gear)
Field and lab materials/supplies/gear (e.g., nets,	Equipment (e.g., gravel shooter)
waders, tagging)	Vehicles/travel (local vs. non-local)
Equipment (broodstock repository/genetics,	Overhead/indirect costs
culture, rearing systems)	
U Vehicles/travel (e.g., collect broodstock,	Land Acquisition/Easement Purchase
	□ Labor (transaction time, government realty SMEs (e.g.,
U Overhead/Indirect costs (actual supporting costs,	Refuges, State), Land Trust)
not contingencies)	Land/easement price
Release/Reintroduction	□ Fees**/travel (local vs. non-local)
□ Labor (includes release plan, implementation,	☐ Overhead/indirect costs
reporting)	New Infrastructure
☐ Materials/supplies/gear	□ Land acquisition (see above) or lease
☐ Field equipment (transport)	Planning/Pre-Design/Permitting
U Vehicles/travel (local vs. non-local)	🗆 Design
□ Overhead/indirect costs	🗆 Lab space
Monitoring (traditional oDNA: cample analyces)	Office space
Labor (includes monitoring plan implementation	Grow-out ponds/fish raceways
reporting)	Outbuildings
Materials/supplies/gear	Security (e.g., fence, gates, lights)
$\Box$ Field equipment	Water supply/transport
$\Box$ Lab equipment (eDNA)	Quarantine area/facilities
$\Box$ Vehicles/travel (local vs. non-local)	□ Construction, materials/supplies
$\Box$ Overhead/indirect costs	Overhead/indirect costs
Biosecurity (risk reduction of disease)	
training auditing)	$\Box$ Draft restoration plan and environmental compliance
$\Box$ Sample analyses	(includes permitting)
$\Box$ Sumplies (e.g. foot baths disinfectant)	$\Box$ Final restoration plan
$\Box$ Overhead/indirect costs	Public communication/outreach
	Trustee Council administration (i.e., Trustee council
	resolution, administrative record maintenance)
*Overhead/indirect costs can include rent, utilities,	□ Implementation oversight
insurance, office supplies, taxes and fees, etc. These	□ Monitoring oversight
are actual supporting costs and should not be	
confused with contingencies.	Contingency
	□ Contact ORDA for guidance (2022) to DOI NRDAR
anvironmental association at a which are often	practitioners on the development and application of
umped as "due diligence "	contingencies.
	Contraction
	Contracting Other than Trusteer' RIM all of these sates arises could be
	contracted Contracted costs include overhead profit
	contingencies, and performance bond among others
	While Trustees can request itemization, many of these
	costs will be built into the estimates.

Goals for ecosystem services might focus on the restoration of one or more desirable ecosystem services (Strayer et al. 2019). Trustees could attempt to meet both conservation target and ecosystem service goals, but feasibility considerations and varied assessment approaches might make this approach challenging. If the purpose of the restoration project is to increase ecosystem services, then these services or underlying ecosystem functions should be included in project goals and monitored (see Monitoring discussion below).

# **Restoration Objectives**

Whereas restoration goals are often broad statements about what a restoration action seeks to achieve, statements on the restoration objectives are much more specific. Clearly defined restoration objectives will describe what the restoration action is seeking to accomplish, and the desired state of the restored ecosystem. NRDAR practitioners may find Gillies (2019) useful for setting objectives for each discrete restoration action. **S.M.A.R.T.** objectives (**S**pecific, **M**easurable, **A**ttainable, **R**elevant, and **T**ime-bound) include:

- Attributes being measured,
- Desired outcome (e.g., increase, decrease, maintain),
- Magnitude of effect, and
- Timeframe.

Well-defined objectives will help inform selection of the most effective indicators (metrics) to monitor restoration activities. These are often called performance criteria, as described in the next section.

Restoration plans should use the same functional attributes for habitat (i.e., what mussels need from their habitat, Strayer 2008) identified during the assessment (Figure B-4, Appendix B) to assess criteria for a successful outcome before implementation. Restoration SMEs advise that practitioners may find it helpful to use Gann et al. (2019; Figure 3) to organize the mussel-specific attributes into these bins of ecosystem attributes, which can be used for all restoration types:

- Absence of Threats: testing water quality; predator/invasives surveys
- Ecosystem Function: year-round presence of mussel dietary needs
- Species Composition: adequate age/density of host fishes
- Physical Conditions: substrate stability surveys
- Structural Diversity: mussel optimal habitat surveys
- External Exchanges: evaluate health/condition of adjacent ecosystems

### **Restoration Metrics**

Restoration planning and monitoring are ideally accomplished using the metrics used for the damages determination (e.g., number of mussels expected per m<sup>2</sup>) and additional metrics used for monitoring other ecosystem attributes contributing to the restoration, as guided by Gann et al. 2019. Expected outcomes are ranked as short-term goals that determine progress for the individual tracking factors of each ecosystem attribute (discussed below), and will contribute to the achievement of overall restoration goals and objectives. Specifically:

- Restoration options were identified early, and likely were filtered or refined during the assessment.
- The restoration goals and objectives were guided by the metrics and scaling results, all of which will contribute to determining progress when monitoring restoration.

# Performance Criteria

Performance criteria describe the desired observable and/or measurable results of the restoration action(s) and tie back to project objectives. Given life history traits such as longevity, high juvenile mortality, and sensitivity to disturbance, monitoring of mussel populations will likely need to extend for >10 years and could be intermittent in timing (Strayer et al. 2019). For these reasons, longer-term performance criteria are critical to evaluate progress toward desired ecosystem, community, and/or population conditions.

The ecosystem attributes have numerous influencing factors and deterministic variables that can be used as performance criteria and for tracking over time ("tracking factors"). These tracking factors are represented as the smaller wedges in the restoration/recovery wheel in Figure 3, and incorporate five levels/stages of actions that contribute to restoration/recovery. Some tracking factors may begin at relatively high levels in the post-remedy stage similar to the contamination and water chemo-physical tracking factors (at level 4) in Figure 3, while other factors in the severely injured attributes (i.e., ecosystem function and structural diversity) are lower and will require more time and effort (steps) to achieve restoration.



Figure 3. Restoration/recovery tracking wheels (modified from Gann et al. 2019)

<u>Figure 4</u> provides examples of each key ecosystem attribute to be evaluated during restoration planning. These should be considered during development of performance criteria and success measures, and ultimately incorporated into monitoring. Restoration SMEs can help identify factors and possible outcomes for specific ecosystem attributes when planning restoration objectives, and in writing or reviewing the restoration plan.

#### **ABSENCE OF THREATS**

- COCs (related to release or not)
- Predation, parasites, disease
- · Invasive/undesirable species
- · Climate change and human influences

#### STRUCTURAL DIVERSITY

- Successional state/trophic levels
- · Preferred habitat/niched representation
- · Spatial size, diversity, complexity, patterning

#### SPECIES COMPOSITION

- · Within species distribution of age, size, sex
- · Species diversity, relative abundance/biomass
- · Diversity of hosts, relative abundance/biomass
- Recruitment rates, growth rates
- · Population stability/persistence
- Other contributing life history traits

#### PHYSICAL CONDITIONS

- Substrate composition, distribution, stability
- Physical and chemical attributes of ecosystem
- Habitat complexity, condition (e.g., topography)

#### **ECOSYSTEM FUNCTION**

- Nutrient cycles for growth/productivity
- Organic base (biomass)
- Trophic flow and capacity
- Seasonal cycle influences (disturbance, migration)
  Ecosystem services provided by each community

#### EXTERNAL EXCHANGES (spans ecosystems)

- · Abiotic drivers (seasons, cycles)
- · Large-scale imports/exports of biome/ecosystem
- · Seasonal (bedload) or random (meteor, volcano)
- · Intermittent (fire, flood, weather extremes)
- · Restoration inputs (structure, reintroductions)
- · State laws (existing protection), permitted releases

**Figure 4.** Tracking factors for each key attribute to consider for performance measures in restoration planning

### Planning for Successful Restoration Outcomes

Restoration in sites having previously supported assemblages may support restoration efforts with an immediate uplift. However, all restoration sites should ensure that contaminants causing toxicity to mussels are not present or have been eliminated (e.g., through remediation), and that other stressors (e.g., drought/flooding, polluted runoff, predation, invasives) will not perpetually hamper mussel recovery, and have been evaluated and controlled, if necessary. Pilot studies may be required before restoration is implemented to explore technical feasible of the restoration action and location. (Gray and Kreeger 2014, Kreeger et al. 2018).

Although "Absence of Threats" is one of the ecosystem attributes to consider when evaluating restoration options throughout the case, the reality is that all restoration efforts face threats and risk failure at any point in time. Because of these natural risks and uncertainties, some considerations for successful planning include:

- Assemble a qualified planning team with SMEs (having a diversity of knowledge, skills and experience) from partner agencies, institutions, and organizations who will contribute to the planning, implementation, and monitoring processes. Consult respective recovery specialists if restoration involves federal or state endangered/threatened species – existing recovery plans and expertise will prove valuable in all restoration stages/processes.
- Include appropriate metrics, strategies, quality assurance/quality control, pilot tests, monitoring, alternatives/contingency plans, and adaptive management practices (e.g., Gann et al. 2019).

- 3. Determine the timeframe for achieving restoration endpoints; whether the restoration objectives will be achieved in a single phase in a short time period or multiple phases over several years. Short-term goals with stepwise review and modifications can provide successful minor outcomes leading towards the overall restoration objectives.
- 4. Identify teams, contractors, project managers, permitting agencies, etc., for each project early in the planning stages, and their respective roles and responsibilities.
- 5. Verify that budgets are adequate to cover all phases of restoration, including realistic contingency costs to cover adaptive management revisions and inflation, through restoration monitoring to completion of the restoration goals and objectives.
- 6. Include performance criteria over the project timeline to verify that phase-dependent tasks are on track, particularly for complex projects.
- 7. Include appropriate suite of restoration alternatives in the restoration plan that is evaluated pursuant to the applicable NRDAR regulations.
- 8. Develop appropriate and timely public outreach on the restoration project(s).

# **RESTORATION: Implementation**

Each State has a mussel program with focal species for specific rivers and assemblages; these programs are primarily focused on mussel recovery. Although information and lessons learned concerning mussel recovery exist, they are not NRDAR-specific, and needs of NRDAR cases may not match that of recovery programs. Considering the complexities of mussel life cycles, lotic ecosystems in general, and recent interest in restoring these critical ecosystem components, this discussion of mussel restoration strategies cannot be exhaustive. Assumptions, guidelines, and recommendations will need to be revisited in the context of new scientific developments, and project- or taxon-specific experience. Acknowledging these limitations, the following discussion is derived from extensive exploration and aggregation of SMEs' professional judgments and the existing body of freshwater mussel literature,<sup>24</sup> as well as relevant research concerning other bivalves, to describe a basic structure for practitioners to consider for freshwater mussel restoration.

### Implementation Strategies

As discussed in previous sections (ASSESSMENT: Damage Determination), the overarching aim of restoration in the NRDAR context is to restore, rehabilitate, or replace the injured natural resource—*or its equivalent*—such that the resultant resources or services acquired from restoration actions are at comparable levels to those existing under baseline conditions. Restoration may be expressed in number of individuals or outputs from economic analysis (e.g., discounted mussel-years (DMYs)), community metrics, density, or % service, and could include a spatial context that is typically quantified in m<sup>2</sup>, hectares/acres, or river-miles of restoration.

In contrast to a sole focus on achieving similar assemblage- or ecosystem-level structure (e.g., taxonomic and/or guild distributions) of some non-NRDAR restoration efforts, NRDAR restoration provides practitioners with some flexibility in choosing restoration actions that adequately address specific goals (e.g., which services to restore, how many mussels to replace) and achieve suitable endpoints (e.g., what levels of services are acceptable). Even if relative abundances of specific species

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Existing guidance concerning best practices for restoration implementation is sparse (Haag and Williams 2014). See CRMRC 2010, Miller and Lynott 2006, and Patterson et al. 2018 for information on mussel recovery and restoration.

within a restored assemblage are dissimilar to those existing at baseline, such an assemblage may still provide equivalent services to baseline conditions (Haag and Williams 2013, Vaughn 2017).

In practice, passive and active techniques will typically be used in some combination to achieve mussel restoration.<sup>25</sup> Drawing on the restoration and recovery literature, as well as the experience of mussel SMEs, the following are current best practices for mussel restoration implementation:

- 1. Understand stressors—From the earliest discussions of restoration opportunities, mussel SMEs will identify non-contaminant stressors in the affected area as confounding factors. The restoration planning will seek to understand the stressors and minimize them as appropriate through other restoration activities (e.g., runoff control, animal fencing) and/or selection of restoration sites (on-site or off-site). It is obviously ideal to minimize stressors during restoration (i.e., contaminants both directly related or unrelated to the injury, and biological stressors (e.g., invasives, predators, parasites, and disease)). However, the mussel SMEs advise that it is *not* possible to alleviate *all* stressors. Within the NRDAR framework, Trustees may be able to address some stressors through restoration, but others may exist (i.e., residual contamination in sediment post-clean up) or emerge that will continue to exist. As an illustration, the Clinch River in Virginia includes a stretch of river within an active coal mining region that is likely not suitable for mussel restoration. However, mussels are thriving 10 miles upstream of the mining impacts. From the perspective of the Clinch River NRDAR case, although there are ongoing stressors from mining, opportunities for restoration exist.<sup>26</sup>
- 2. Identify and Seek to Minimize Risks and Uncertainties—Consistent with the philosophy of recovery programs to "do no harm" (Blevins et al. 2019), mussel SMEs advise that Trustees should seek to minimize uncertainties and concerns in NRDAR restoration. Mussel restoration actions in the field and laboratory need to be carefully planned to minimize risks to taxa and habitats. Critically, monitoring data can be used to gauge restoration success or failure and will allow practitioners to adaptively manage their restoration activities.
- Enhance Environmental Quality—Implement management actions that improve habitat, flowregimes, and water quality to promote sustainable assemblages, and improve recruitment success (Ries et al. 2016), especially where source populations and dispersal mechanisms will function (Beechie et al. 2008, Newton et al. 2020). However, in cases with severe habitat and/or water injury, mussel and/or host species translocation or reintroduction may be ineffective (see #4).
- 4. Management of Biota—Direct management of mussels and/or their host organisms is possible and has been done with varying success. Historically, translocation of mussels or hosts from other stream reaches was the only viable option for stocking efforts. Recent advances in propagation make *ex situ* sourcing of mussels from rearing facilities a viable option for restoration, including the evolving use of *in vitro* techniques. The mussel restoration literature includes three categories: (1) reintroduction of locally extirpated mussels, (2) introduction of mussels to habitats where historical presence has not been verified observationally, but that has habitat-characteristics amenable to mussel establishment, and (3) augmentation of extant but reduced populations. Mussels for these restoration techniques have been sourced from translocated wild populations or facility-propagated populations. However, these approaches are not without risks such as disease spread and dilution of genetic factors (Hoftyzer et al. 2008,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> An example of a post-settlement mussel restoration implementation strategy document will be available in Appendix D. Placeholder text with contact information is provided for now.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Personal communication, Dr. Jess Jones, USFWS, September 22, 2022. For more information on the Clinch River mussel restoration, see Hyde and Jones (2021).

Strayer et al. 2019, McMurray and Roe 2017). Thus, it is important that the Trustees *collaborate with malacologists and other technical experts and State regulatory bodies,* and conduct a thorough evaluation of *relative risk* by the restoration actions prior to choosing a technique (and source (propagation-facility vs. translocation). To date, NRDAR cases with restoration of propagated mussels (e.g., Clinch River, Lone Mountain, South River) have involved augmentation of reduced populations. As discussed briefly above (ASSESSMENT: Early Identification of Restoration Opportunities), there are mixed views on translocation, including biosecurity and detrimental effects on local population, among others. Translocation may be unsuitable for rare taxa because the source population cannot withstand removal, but may be viable for common taxa with proper screening. Acknowledging these issues, translocation may be the only option in some critically endangered contexts if a species has not been previously propagated. Anecdotally, mussel SMEs have noted that threatened and endangered mussel species tend to have propagation programs, with little to no investment in propagating more common taxa. NRDAR cases may need to fund expanded propagation programs if very large numbers of common mussels are needed for restoration.

# **RESTORATION: Monitoring**

The following provides a broad overview of restoration monitoring approaches as they relate to restoration projects, including reintroduction, augmentation, and habitat enhancement. Monitoring is particularly essential to identify release locations and quantify the success of any restocking effort over time. Monitoring goals can be centered around ecosystem services provided by freshwater mussels, including supporting services such as nutrient recycling and storage, structural habitat, substrate and food web modification; regulating services such as water purification; and/or cultural services including use as a food source, tools, or jewelry (Vaughn 2018). Specific monitoring objectives could include: (1) document the recovery of habitat, density, age structure and/or species composition; (2) estimate



Monitoring released mussels using passive integrative transponders (PIT) tags.<sup>27</sup> Quantitative monitoring can be used to determine survival, growth, movement and migration. Source: USFWS

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Overview of mussel tags and tagging methods available, e.g., in: <u>https://molluskconservation.org/Library/PROPAGATION%20PDFs/Mussel%20tagging%20methods\_2015.pdf</u> and Cheng 2017.

survival, growth, reproduction, and movement of hatchery-reared mussels; and/or (3) estimate habitat metrics relevant to re-establishing mussel populations, such as sediment stability (Zigler et al. 2012, Morales et al. 2006, Sansom et al. 2018).

#### Monitoring to Evaluate Restoration Performance and Outcomes

Restoration projects should be monitored to evaluate progress and determine whether restoration objectives are being met. For complex restorations (e.g., those requiring multiple concurrent projects), it is important to compare across projects to assess programmatic and/or regional level outcomes and to characterize the variability of restoration impacts across project areas. Monitoring assesses and enables management of the progress of project activities and defines the degree of success at the cessation of those activities. Since a comprehensive review of monitoring freshwater mussel restoration projects is not the focus of this section, the reader should refer to other sources and SMEs (see Figure 5, Hooper et al. 2016; Blevins et al. 2019).



**Figure 5.** Application of monitoring to the ecological restoration of contaminated sites. Monitoring provides inputs into planning (separate monitoring boxes) and then integrates into the restoration and/or remediation process (fused boxes). When not specifically noted, remedial actions continue concurrently with restoration. "n" is the number of iterations necessary to maintain restoration trajectory toward restoration and remediation goals, and varies with project complexity, duration, and resources. (Hooper et al. 2016, with permission)

# Types of Monitoring

Restoration practitioners should understand that monitoring falls into three general categories: (1) implementation, (2) effectiveness/performance, and (3) validation/monitoring for adaptive management (see MacDonald et al. 1991: 6-8; Roni 2005 for more information). Specifically:

- Implementation monitoring is used to confirm that the project was implemented according to the approved designs, plans, and permits. Essentially, it determines whether the agreed upon work was completed as planned and meets performance standards. Performance standards are methodologies and materials deemed appropriate to meet the project objectives.
- Effectiveness/performance monitoring is used to determine whether restoration was effective in attaining desired objectives and meeting performance criteria. Effectiveness monitoring can be either qualitative or quantitative, although quantitative is typically preferred.
- Validation/long-term monitoring can be used to verify basic assumptions behind effectiveness monitoring and to evaluate adaptive management actions. Specifically, adaptive management involves analysis of monitoring results to identify potential problems occurring in restoration areas and to determine and implement measures aimed at rectifying such problems to increase likelihood that the project will reach its original goal (Hilderbrand et al. 2005). Monitoring should continue while restoration progresses, and Trustees should undertake adaptive management activities that keep the project on course until structural or functional metrics suggest attainment of, or a solid trajectory toward achieving, final restoration goals.

For all mussel monitoring, metrics should be recorded in the field and every effort should be made to minimize stress to mussels (Strayer and Smith 2003). Mussels monitored should be returned to the river in the collection area or immediate vicinity of as soon as possible after collection.

### **Recommended Monitoring Metrics**

For purposes of NRDAR, the selected restoration monitoring metric(s) should relate back to the injury assessment, such as factors used to define loss of mussels as a result of a release (e.g., number of individuals, community metrics, density, or % service). Of the universal monitoring metrics provided in Table 5, at least one biological monitoring metric should be selected for the mussels or hosts, depending on project focus, along with the environmental indicators. Most projects should monitor the size and demography of the target mussel population over a spatial extent to be influenced by the implemented project, and over a spatial extent that can be effectively sampled and defined. Mussel host organisms should also be monitored if the project target is to increase their presence. Selection of environmental indicators should be informed by both stressors to mussels, as well as expected outcomes of the restoration project, such as direct or indirect improvements to water quality and/or habitat enhancements that will benefit mussels (i.e., riparian corridor improvements, reduced run-off, cattle fencing/alternative water source). Monitoring likely will need to occur for many years, given the long generation time of mussels (years to decades) and the high temporal variability of mussel population and assemblage dynamics. For cases with pre- and post-remediation, or post-release, surveys that include density and variance metrics, it may be possible to develop a predictive model to estimate the needed monitoring frequency sufficient to detect trends in population changes attributable to restoration actions (Strayer and Smith 2003, Green and Young 1993, Smith et al. 2001). Mussel SMEs and statisticians should be consulted for cases that would be benefit from this level of rigor.

**Table 5.** Suite of universal monitoring metrics for freshwater mussel or host restoration projects

Metric	Example	Comments	References
Physical Habitat	Various habitat	Hydraulic measures (shear	Morales et al. 2006, Steuer et al. 2008,
Indicators	indicators (e.g.,	stress, substrate stability)	Zigler et al. 2008
(Environmental)	channel morphology,	predict mussel distribution	
	sediment stability -	and abundance better than	*Total Suspended Solids/Suspended
	TSS/SSC*)	simple variables (e.g.,	Sediment Concentration
Mater Overliter		discharge, particle size)	
water Quality	various water quality	commonly monitored water	Geist and Auerswald 2007, Allan and
(Environmental)	temperature O	requiring specific analytical	Vaugini 2010, Golusiniti et al. 2021
(Linvironmental)	$(\Omega_2, \Omega_2, \Omega_2)$	techniques (site dependent)	
Total Individual	Number of	Observed change in total	Many references, but Straver and Smith
Mussels	individuals (mussels	number of individuals over a	2003 is the most extensive reference (pp
	or hosts)	defined area. Often tied to	64- limitations of timed search, and
	,	population structure (below).	methods for very small streams where full
			coverage is possible. See also, Hart et al.
			2016 (recent review) and Wisniewski et al.
			2013 (complicating factors).
			https://molluskconservation.org/Mussel
			Protocols.htm
Species	Number of live	Estimate of biodiversity	Many references but Strayer and Smith
Composition	species (mussels or	(species richness) in a	2003 is the most extensive reference, but
(Biological)	hosts)	defined area.	also see Hart et al. 2016 (recent review)
			factors)
			https://molluskconservation.org/Mussel
			Protocols.htm
Population	External age (mussels	Counting external rings may	Haag and Warren 2007. Newton et al.
Structure	or hosts) and shell	underestimate age and	2011, Jones et al. 2018
(Biological)	length (SL; mussels)	overestimate growth rates <sup>28</sup>	
		(Neves and Moyer 1988)	
Density	Number of live	See Dunn et al. 2020 for	Reported as mean density
(Biological)	mussels per m <sup>2</sup> -	cautionary note about using	https://molluskconservation.org/Mussel_
	spatial context for	mean density	Protocols.html
	hosts varies by		
	species		
Kelative	Proportional species'	A biodiversity estimate, or	WacArthur 1957, Payne and Miller 1989,
	representation in an	measure or persistence of	Dunn 2000
(BIOIOGICAI)	of) or proportional	often used with other data	
		for exploring inferences	
	representation		
Biomass	Wet weight (g) mass	Can be measured directly in	Newton et al. 2011, Ravera et al. 2007.
(Biological)	of sampled live	the field or indirectly by	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> For cases that require more precise aging for the assessment and/or restoration, consult with mussel SMEs about thin-sectioning combined with microscopic counting of internal growth annuli. The regression relationship between the age at maturity and the von Bertalanffy (1938) growth coefficient (k) can be used to predict breeding age (Haag 2012).

Metric	Example	Comments	References
	individuals (mussels	developing length-mass	
	or hosts)	regressions	
Growth	Growth rate	Varies by species, type of	Lane et al. 2021
(Biological)	(separate metric	hosts.	
	based on size classes		
	[shell length])		
Survival	Direct assessment via	Mark-recapture requiring	Kurth et al. 2007, Wisniewksi et al. 2013,
(Biological)	PIT tags (mussels)	unique individual IDs	Newton et al.2014, 2020 (and many other
			PIT tag studies)
	Indirect assessment		
	via catch curves		Crabtree and Smith 2009, Newton et al.
	(mussels or hosts)		2011, Carey et al. 2019
Recruitment	Mussels:	Little consistency in metrics	Miller and Payne 1988, Haag and Warren
(Biological)	•# live individuals <5	to assess recruitment.	2007, Newton et al. 2011, Ries et al. 2016,
	years old		Dunn et al. 2020
	<ul> <li># live individuals</li> </ul>	Leads to population growth	
	<30 mm SL	rate (separate metric based	
	<ul> <li># individuals &lt; age</li> </ul>	on abundance)	
	of sexual maturity		

### Example Goals and Objectives Statements for Freshwater Mussel Restoration Projects

#### Hypothetical examples of

restoration goals in a project where the target is native freshwater mussel populations supported by suitable habitat conditions, as understood by best available science. Note that social and cultural goals – versus ecological -- could also be considered as part of the restoration.

- Restore the native mussel assemblage to approximate baseline or reference conditions.
- Propagate and introduce native mussels into the river with the intent of improving water clarity and supporting aquatic ecosystem function.

Hypothetical examples of ecological objectives for the same project.

- Assemblage of mussel species and age classes, such that mean recruitment is > 5%, similar to reference sites no later than 25 years following reintroduction or augmentation.
- Effective population size (Ne) of 100 containing sufficient genetic variation within river reaches of interest within 25 years following reintroduction or augmentation.

#### Adaptive Management

Adaptive management in a natural resource management setting (Walters and Holling 1990) employs an iterative approach rooted in flexibility, learning by doing, and responding to challenges based on prior experiences. It is an approach to site management in which relationships between monitoring metrics and the variables influencing them were anticipated during the goal-setting and planning phases. A truly adaptive approach involves exploring alternative ways to meet management objectives, predicting the outcomes of alternatives based on the current understanding of natural systems, implementing one or more of these alternatives, monitoring to learn about the effects of management actions, and then using the results to update knowledge and adjust management actions (Murray and Marmorek 2004). Implementation of adaptive management occurs throughout the duration of restoration as the results of monitoring activities reveal the progress and nature of the recovering resources or ecosystem. Monitoring is thus critical throughout the implementation and recovery phases of the project to allow for "mid-course corrections" or "corrective actions" that fine-tune management activities so that the project is more likely to meet its original goal (Hilderbrand et al. 2005).

According to mussel SMEs, there is a propagation-related publication that mentions adaptive management (Jones et al. 2006) and one under development for the Upper Mississippi River system related to water level drawdowns.<sup>29</sup> As such, NRDAR practitioners do not have a lot of musselspecific information on adaptive management to use as guidance. As discussed above (Types of Monitoring), monitoring data are reviewed for potential adaptive management. Adaptive management activities should fall within the range of alternatives and nature of potential environmental consequences considered in restoration plans, National Environmental Policy Act documents, and/or project management plans. For example, under an adaptive

monitoring scenario, one may attempt to answer whether freshwater mussel populations increased in response to the functional attributes influenced by a series of streambank stabilization projects.

Adaptive management can be a useful tool in realigning project results with restoration goals in an efficient manner. It is particularly important to consider adaptive management early in the planning process, rather than only during later steps, and understand that the relationship between management actions and metric outcomes are not static. With larger, complex restoration projects, it is particularly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Personal communication, Dr. Teresa Newton, USGS, September 20, 2022.

critical to set thresholds that trigger adaptive management actions early in the design process to obtain stakeholder buy-in and to link metrics collected during monitoring to those collected during site evaluation and design. As discussed above (Recommended Monitoring Metrics), the frequency of monitoring can vary but is likely to be a lengthy total timeframe for mussels. The estimated frequency and total number of monitoring events needs to be informed by the potential need for adaptive management.

# **CLOSING REMARKS**

At any phase of a freshwater mussel NRDAR case, it may be necessary to consult with SMEs to evaluate the available relevant science. This includes consultation on information needed to establish baseline of a local population, quantify injury, and identify feasible restoration opportunities, monitoring needs and adaptive management during restoration implementation. Available science may only address certain species or methods that may not be relevant to a case. This document should not be viewed as a constraint on additional scientific and economic study. Where reasonable, it may be appropriate to conduct case-specific assessment studies to provide data and information on which to base the damages. This may include information on baseline and injury, as well as effectiveness of restoration techniques and recovery rates. As previously noted, this document is intended to remain current as a living document. As additional studies are conducted and freshwater mussel NRDAR practice evolves, ORDA intends to periodically update the best practices in this document.

# Resources<sup>30</sup>

- Aldridge, D. C. 2000. The Impacts of Dredging and Weed Cutting on a Population of Freshwater Mussels (Bivalvia: Unionidae). *Biological Conservation* 95(3): 247-257. doi: 10.1016/s0006-3207(00)00045-8.
- Allen, D.C., H.S. Galbraith, C.C. Vaughn and D.E. Spooner. 2013. A Tale of Two Rivers: Implications of Water Management Practices for Mussel Biodiversity Outcomes During Droughts, *Ambio* 42(7): 881-891. doi: 10.1007/s13280-013-0420-8.
- Allen, D.C. and C. C. Vaughn. 2011. Density-Dependent Biodiversity Effects on Physical Habitat Modification by Freshwater Bivalves. Ecology 92(5): 1013-1019. doi: 10.1890/10-0219.1.
- Alpine, A.E. and J.E. Cloern. 1992. Trophic Interactions and Direct Physical Effects Control Phytoplankton Biomass and Production in an Estuary, *Limnology and Oceanography* 37(5): 946-955. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.4319/lo.1992.37.5.0946</u>.
- Arbuckle, K.E. and J.A. Downing. 2002. Freshwater Mussel Abundance and Species Richness: GIS Relationships with Watershed Land Use and Geology, *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 59(2): 310-316. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/f02-006</u>.
- Asmus-Hershey, K., J.D. Clark, and J.B. Layzer. 2013. Consumption of bivalves by muskrats in the Green River, Kentucky. American Midland Naturalist. 170:248-259. Accessed January 11, 2023: https://doi.org/10.1674/0003-0031-170.2.248
- ASTM [American Society for Testing and Materials] International. 2020a. Standard guide for conducting laboratory toxicity tests with freshwater mussels (E2455-22). Annual Book of ASTM Standards, Volume 11.06. ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA.
- ASTM [American Society for Testing and Materials] International. 2020b. Standard test method for measuring the toxicity of sediment-associated contaminants with freshwater invertebrates (E1706-20). Annual Book of ASTM Standards, Volume 11.06, West Conshohocken, PA.
- Atkinson, C.L., Julian, J.P. and C.C. Vaughn. 2012. Scale-dependent Longitudinal Patterns in Mussel Communities, *Freshwater Biology* 57(11): 2272-2284. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.12001</u>.
- Atkinson, C.L., J.F. Kelly, and C.C. Vaughn. 2014. Tracing Consumer-Derived Nitrogen in Riverine Food Webs, *Ecosystems* 17(3): 485-496. doi: 10.1007/s10021-013-9736-2.
- Atkinson, C.L., Opsahl, S.P., Covich, A.P., Golladay, S.W., and L.M. Conner. 2010. Stable Isotopic Signatures, Tissue Stoichiometry, and Nutrient Cycling (C and N) of Native and Invasive Freshwater Bivalves, *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 29(2): 496-505. doi: 10.1899/09-083.1.
- Atkinson, C.L., Sansom, B.J., Vaughn, C.C. and K.J. Forshay. 2018. Consumer Aggregations Drive Nutrient Dynamics and Ecosystem Metabolism in Nutrient-Limited Systems, *Ecosystems* 21(3): 521-535. doi: 10.1007/s10021-017-0166-4.
- Atkinson, C.L. and C.C. Vaughn. 2015. Biogeochemical Hotspots: Temporal and Spatial Scaling of the Impact of Freshwater Mussels on Ecosystem Function, *Freshwater Biology* 60(3): 563-574. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.12498</u>.
- Atkinson, C. L., C.C. Vaughn, K. J. Forshay and J. T. Cooper. 2013. Aggregated Filter-Feeding Consumers Alter Nutrient Limitation: Consequences for Ecosystem and Community Dynamics, *Ecology* 94(6): 1359-1369. doi: 10.1890/12-1531.1.
- Baker, M., Domanski, A, Hollweg, T., Murray, J., Lane, D., Skrabis, K., Taylor, R., Moore, T. and L. DiPinto. 2020. Restoration Scaling Approaches to Addressing Ecological Injury: The Habitat-Based

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Citations with "Accessed on" dates have been determined to be available to read without any additional library membership or fees. All references have not been checked for public availability, and accessibility may change over time.

Resource Equivalency Method, *Environmental Management* 65(2): 161-177. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-019-01245-9</u>.

- Beechie, T., Pess, G., Roni, P. and G. Giannico. 2008. Setting River Restoration Priorities: a Review of Approaches and a General Protocol for Identifying and Prioritizing Actions, *North American Journal of Fisheries Management* 28: 891-905. doi: 10.1577/M06-174.1
- Blevins, E., McMullen, L., Jepsen, Blackburn, S.M., Code, A. and S.H. Black. 2019. Mussel-Friendly Restoration: A Guide to the Essential Steps for Protecting Freshwater Mussels in Aquatic and Riparian Restoration, Construction, and Land Management Projects and Activities. 32 pp.
   Portland, OR: The Xerces Society for Invertebrate Conservation. Accessed on July 13, 2022: https://xerces.org/sites/default/files/publications/19-013.pdf
- Bogan, A. 1993. Freshwater Bivalve Extinctions (Mollusca: Unionoida): A Search for Causes, *American Zoologist* 33 (6): 599–609. Accessed on July 28, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/33.6.599</u>.
- Brim Box, J., J. Howard, D. Wolf, C. O'Brien, D. Nez and D. Close. 2006. Freshwater Mussels (Bivalvia: Unionoida) of the Umatilla and Middle Fork John Day Rivers in Eastern Oregon. Northwest Science 80(2): 95-107. Accessed on July 14, 2022:

https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.1074.3281&rep=rep1&type=pdf

- Brix, K.V., C.E. Schlekat, and E.R. Garman. 2017. The mechanisms of nickel toxicity in aquatic environments: an adverse outcome pathway analysis. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 36: 1128-1137.
- Carey, C.S., J.W. Jones, R.S. Butler, and E.M. Hallerman. 2015. Restoring the endangered oyster mussel (*Epioblasma capsaeformis*) to the upper Clinch River, Virginia: an evaluation of population restoration techniques. *Restoration Ecology* 23(4) 447-454. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.12195</u>
- Carey, C.S., J.W. Jones, R.S. Butler, M.J. Kelly, and E.M. Hallerman. 2019. A comparison of systematic quadrat and capture-mark-recapture sampling designs for assessing freshwater mussel populations. Diversity 11(8):127. Accessed on October 31, 2022: https://doi.org/10.3390/d11080127
- Cerco, C.F. and M.R. Noel. 2010. Monitoring, Modeling, and Management Impacts of Bivalve Filter Feeders in the Oligohaline and Tidal Fresh Regions of the Chesapeake Bay System, *Ecological Modelling* 221(7): 1054-1064. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2009.07.024</u>.
- Cheng, K. 2017. Freshwater Mussel Tagging, Release, and Monitoring. Partnership for the Delaware Estuary. PDE FMRP Method No. 07. 8pp. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://s3.amazonaws.com/delawareestuary/Standard+Methods+Bank+Documents/PDE-FMRP-Method-08+Freshwater+Mussel+Tagging%2C+Release%2C+and+Monitoring.pdf</u>
- Ciparis, S., G. Rhyne, and T. Stephenson. 2019. Exposure to elevated concentrations of major ions decreases condition index of freshwater mussels: comparison of metrics. Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation 22: 98-108.
- Cope, W.G., Bringolf, R.B., Buchwalter, D.B., Newton, T.J., Ingersoll, C.G., Wang, N., Augspurger, T., Dwyer, F.J., Barnhart, M.C., Neves, R.J. and E. Hammer. 2008. Differential exposure and sensitivity of unioniodean bivalve life stages to environmental contaminants, *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 27(2): 451-462. Accessed on July 19, 2022: https://bearworks.missouristate.edu/articles-cnas/40
- Cope, W.G., Hove, M.C., Waller, D.L: ., Hornbach, D.J., Bartsch, M.R., Cunningham, L.A., Dunn, H.L., and A.R. Kapuscinski. 2003. Evaluation of Relocation of Unionid Mussels to *in Situ* Refugia. Journal of Molluscan Studies 69(1): 27-34. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/mollus/69.1.27</u>.
- Crabtree, D.L., and T.A. Smith. 2009. Population attributes of an endangered mussel, *Epioblasma torulosa rangiana* (Northern riffleshell), in French Creek and implications for its recovery.

*Northeastern Naturalist* 16(3): 339-354. Accessed on October 31, 2022: https://doi.org/10.1656/045.016.n303

- CRMRC [Cumberlandian Region Mollusk Restoration Committee]. 2010. *Plan for the Population Restoration and Conservation of Imperiled Freshwater Mollusks of the Cumberland Region*. Accessed on July 28, 2022: <u>https://www.landscapepartnership.org/maps-data/aquatic-species-</u> <u>conservation-strategy/reports-documents/plan-for-the-population-restoration-and-</u> <u>conservation-of-imperiled-freshwater-mollusks-of-the-cumberland-region</u>.
- Desvousges, W. H., N. Gard, H. J. Michael and A. D. Chance. 2018. Habitat and Resource Equivalency Analysis: A Critical Assessment, *Ecological Economics* 143: 74-89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2017.07.003</u>.
- Downing, J. A., H. Van Leeuwen and L. A. Di Paolo. 2000. Substratum Patch Selection in the Lacustrine Mussels *Elliptio complanata* and *Pyganodon Grandis* Grandis. *Freshwater Biology* 44(4): 641-648. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2427.2000.00611.x.
- Dunn, H.L. 2000. Development of strategies for sampling freshwater mussels (Bivalvia: Unionidae). Pages 161-167 In: Tankersley, R.A., D.I. Warmolts, G.T. Watters, B.J. Armitage, P.D. Johnson, and R.S. Butler (eds.), *Freshwater Mollusk Symposia Proceedings*, Proceedings of the First Freshwater Mollusk Conservation Society Symposium, March 2000, Columbus, Ohio. Ohio Biological Survey, Columbus, Ohio. 274 p. Accessed on August 2, 2022: <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/313170045">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/313170045</a> Development of strategies for sampling freshwater mussels Bivalvia Unionidae.
- Dunn, H.L., Zigler, S., and T. Newton. 2020. Mussel Community Assessment Tool for the Upper Mississippi River System, *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 23(2):109-123, <u>https://doi.org/10.31931/fmbc.v23i2.2020.109-123</u>
- Dunn, H.L., Zigler, S., Duyvejonck, J. and T. Newton. 2012. Methods to Assess and Monitor Mussel Communities in the Upper Mississippi River System. Final Report to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Rock Island, II.
- Fitzsimons, J., Branigan, S., Brumbaugh, R.D., McDonald, T. and P.S.E. zu Ermgassen (eds). 2019. Restoration Guidelines for Shellfish Reefs, The Nature Conservancy, Arlington VA, USA.
- FMCS [Freshwater Mollusk Conservation Society]. 2016. A National Strategy for the Conservation of Native Freshwater Mollusks, Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation 19: 1-21. Accessed on July 28, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.31931/fmbc.v19i1.2016.1-21</u>.
- Freeman, A.M. III. 1993. *The Measurement of Environmental and Resource Values: Theory and Methods.* (Resources for the Future, Washington, DC).
- Galbraith, H. S. 2009. Reproduction in a Changing Environment: Mussels, Impoundments and Conservation (Doctor of Philosophy dissertation). Department of Zoology, University of Oklahoma.
- Galbraith, H. S., J. L. Devers, C. J. Blakeslee, J. C. Cole, B. St John White, S. Minkkinen and W. A. Lellis.
   2018. Reestablishing a Host-Affiliate Relationship: Migratory Fish Reintroduction Increases
   Native Mussel Recruitment. Ecol. Appl. 28(7): 1841-1852. doi: 10.1002/eap.1775.
- Gangloff, M.M. 2013. Taxonomic and Ecological Tradeoffs Associated with Small Dam Removals, Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems 23(4): 475-480. doi: 10.1002/aqc.2383.
- Gangloff, M.M., Hartfield, E.E., Werneke, D.C. and J. W. Feminella. 2011. Associations between Small Dams and Mollusk Assemblages in Alabama Streams, *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 30(4): 1107-1116. doi: 10.1899/10-092.1.
- Gann, G.D., McDonald, T. Walder, B., Aronson, J. Nelson, C.R., Jonson, J., Hallett, J.G., Eisenberg, C.,
   Guariguata, M.R., Liu, J., Hua, F., Echeverría, C. Gonzales, E., Shaw, N., Decleer, K., and K.W.
   Dixon. 2019. International principles and standards for the practice of ecological restoration.

Second edition: November. Society for Ecological Restoration, Washington, D.C. 20005 U.S.A. 101 pp.

Gatenby, C. M., Morrison, P.A., Neves, R.J. and B.C. Parker. 1998. A Protocol for the Salvage and Quarantine of Unionid Mussels from Zebra Mussel-Infested Waters. Proceedings of the Conservation, Captive Care, and Propagation of Freshwater Mussel Symposium Columbus, Ohio. Accessed on July 18, 2022:

https://www.mussellab.fishwild.vt.edu/mussel/PDFfiles/Protocol\_salvage.pdf.

- Gillies, C.L. 2019. Getting Started: Planning, Goal Setting, and Feasibility for Shellfish Reef Restoration.
   In: *Restoration Guidelines for Shellfish Reefs* (eds. J. Fitzsimons, S. Branigan, R.D. Brumbaugh, T. McDonald and P.S.E. zu Ermgassen), pp. 18-29. The Nature Conservancy, Arlington VA, USA.
- Goldsmith, A., J.M. Kahn, C.R. Robertson, R. Lopez, and C.R. Randklev. 2021. Using upper thermal limits of *Lampsilis bracteata* (Texas fatmucket) from the North Llano and San Saba rivers, Texas to inform water management practices in the Edwards Plateau. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 32(1): 85-87. Accessed on 31 October 2022: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1002/aqc.3749
- Gray, M. W. and D. Kreeger. 2014. Monitoring fitness of caged mussels (*Elliptio complanata*) to assess and prioritize streams for restoration, *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems*, 24(2), 218-230. Accessed on July 19, 2022: https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/36339
- Geist, J., and K. Auerswald. 2007. Physicochemical stream bed characteristics and recruitment of the freshwater pearl mussel (*Margaritifera margaritifera*). *Freshwater Biology*, 52(12): 2299-2316. Accessed on November 2, 2022:

https://www.academia.edu/17078338/Physicochemical\_stream\_bed\_characteristics\_and\_recru itment\_of\_the\_freshwater\_pearl\_mussel\_Margaritifera\_margaritifera\_?from=cover\_page

- Green, R.H. and R.C. Young. 1993. Sampling to detect rare species, *Ecological Applications* 3(2):351-356.
- Haag, W.R. 2013. The Role of Fecundity and Reproductive Effort in Defining Life-History Strategies of North American Freshwater Mussels. *Biological Reviews* 88(3): 745-766. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/45895</u>.
- Haag, W.R. 2012. North American Mussels: Natural History, Ecology, and Conservation. Cambridge, NY: Cambridge University Press. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://www.srs.fs.usda.gov/pubs/books/2012/books\_2012\_haag\_001.pdf</u>
- Haag, W.R. 2010. A hierarchical classification of freshwater mussel diversity in North America, *Journal of Biogeography* 37:12-26.
- Haag, W.R. and J. Leann Staton. 2003. Variation in Fecundity and Other Reproductive Traits in Freshwater Mussels, *Freshwater Biology* 48(12): 2118-2130. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2427.2003.01155.x.
- Haag, W.R. and M.L. Warren. 2007. Freshwater Mussel Assemblage Structure in a Regulated River in the Lower Mississippi River Alluvial Basin, USA, *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 17(1): 25-36. Accessed on July 19, 2022: https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.773.
- Haag, W.R. and J.D. Williams. 2014. Biodiversity on the Brink: An Assessment of Conservation Strategies for North American Freshwater Mussels, *Hydrobiologia* 735(1): 45-60.
   <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-013-1524-7</u>. Accessed on July 28, 2022: <a href="https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/46062">https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/46062</a>.
- Hart, M. et al. 2016. A literature review of Freshwater Mussel Survey and Relocation Guidelines submitted to Texas Department of Transportation, Project Number: 0-6865. Accessed on August 2, 2022: <u>https://library.ctr.utexas.edu/hostedpdfs/0-6865.pdf</u>.

- Henley, W.F., Patterson, M.A., Neves, R.J. and A. D. Lemly. 2000. Effects of Sedimentation and Turbidity on Lotic Food Webs: A Concise Review for Natural Resource Managers. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/1617</u>.
- Hilderbrand R.H., Watts, A.C. and A.M. Randle. 2005. The Myths of Restoration Ecology, Ecology and Society 10:19. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.5751/ES-01277-100119</u> Accessed on August 4, 2022: <u>https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol10/iss1/art19/</u>.
- Hoch, R. A. 2012. Beaver and Mill Dams Alter Freshwater Mussel Habitat, Growth, and Survival in North Carolina Piedmont Streams (M.S. Thesis), Department of Biology, Appalachian State University. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>http://libres.uncg.edu/ir/asu/f/Hoch,%20Rachael\_2012\_Thesis.pdf</u>.
- Hoelting, K.R., Morse, J.M., Gould, R.K., Martinez, D.E., Hauptfeld, R.S., Cravens, A.E., Breslow, S.J., Bair, L.S., Schuster, R.M., and M.C. Gavin. 2022. Opportunities for Improved Consideration of Cultural Benefits in Environmental Decision-Making, *SocArXiv*, July 11. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/dpbe3</u>.
- Hoftyzer, E., J.D. Ackerman, T.J. Morris, and G.L. Mackle. 2008. Genetic and environmental implications of reintroducing laboratory-raised unionid mussels to the wild. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 65(6) 1217-1229. Accessed on September 21, 2022: https://cdnsciencepub.com/toc/cjfas/65/6
- Hogya, N. P., R. E. Andrikanich, R. J. Trimbath and R. A. Krebs. 2017. Consequences of Dam Removal on Mussel Assemblages (Unionidae) in the Cuyahoga River, *The Ohio Journal of Science* 117(2). Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.18061/ojs.v117i2.5307</u>
- Hooper M. J., S. J. Glomb, D. D. Harper, T. B. Hoelzle, L. M. McIntosh, D. R. Mulligan. 2016. Integrated Risk and Recovery Monitoring of Ecosystem Restorations on Contaminated Sites. Integrated Environmental Assessment and Management 12:284–295. Accessed on November 18, 2022: <u>https://setac.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/ieam.1731</u>
- Hornbach, D.J. and T. Deneka. 1996. A comparison of a qualitative and a quantitative collection method for examining freshwater mussel assemblages, *Journal of North American Benthological Society* 15: 587-596. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/1467809</u>. Accessed on August 2, 2022: <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/1467809#metadata">https://www.jstor.org/stable/1467809#metadata</a> info tab contents.
- Hornbach, D.J., M.C. Hove, K.R. MacGregor, J.L. Kozarek, B.E. Sietman and M. Davis. 2019. A Comparison of Freshwater Mussel Assemblages Along a Land-Use Gradient in Minnesota, Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems 29(11): 1826-1838. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.3167</u>.
- Hornbach, D.J., Hove, M.C., Liu, H.T., Schenck, F.R., Rubin, D. and B.J. Sansom. 2014. The Influence of Two Differently Sized Dams on Mussel Assemblages and Growth, *Hydrobiologia* 724(1): 279-291. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10750-013-1743-y</u>.
- HRNRT [Hudson River Natural Resource Trustees]. 2020a. Freshwater Mussel Shell Thin-Section Analyses for the Hudson River NRDA. Hudson River Natural Resource Damage Assessment. July. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://pub-data.diver.orr.noaa.gov/adminrecord/6306/Freshwater%20Mussel%20Shell%20Thin-Section%20Analyses%20for%20the%20Hudson%20River%20NRDA%20-Final.pdf</u>.
- HRNRT. 2020b. Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in the Upper Hudson River, Hudson River Natural Resource Damage Assessment, Final. July. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://pub-data.diver.orr.noaa.gov/admin-</u> <u>record/6306/Population%20Assessment%20and%20Potential%20Functional%20Roles%20of%20</u> <u>Native%20Mussels%20in%20the%20Upper%20Hudson%20River%20-Final.pdf</u>.
- HRNRT. 2019. Study Plan for Freshwater Mussel Injury Determination Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in Multiple Sections of the Upper Hudson River: 2015 Remedial Injury Study, Amendment 2. Hudson River Natural Resource Damage

Assessment. March. Accessed on July 18, 2022:

<u>https://www.fws.gov/northeast/ecologicalservices/pdf/hudson/Freshwater-Mussel-Study-Amendment-2019.pdf</u>.

- HRNRT. 2015. Study Plan for Freshwater Mussel Injury Determination Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in Multiple Sections of the Upper Hudson River: 2015 Remedial Injury Study, Amendment 1. Hudson River Natural Resource Damage Assessment. May. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://casedocuments.darrp.noaa.gov/northeast/hudson/pdf/mussel-study-plan-amendment-1-final-may-26-2015.pdf</u>.
- HRNRT. 2014a. Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in Select Reaches of the Upper Hudson River: 2013 Remedial Injury Pilot Study. State of New York, U.S. Department of Commerce, and U.S. Department of the Interior. September. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://pub-data.diver.orr.noaa.gov/admin-</u> record/6306/2013HudsonRiverMusselSurvey\_PublicRelease.pdf
- HRNRT. 2014b. Responsiveness Summary for the Study Plan for Freshwater Mussel Injury Determination Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in Multiple Sections of the Upper Hudson River: 2014 Remedial Injury Study. September. Accessed on July 18, 2022: <u>https://casedocuments.darrp.noaa.gov/northeast/hudson/pdf/Hudson\_River\_Mussel\_Work\_Plan\_Responsiveness\_Summary\_09022014.pdf</u>.
- HRNRT. 2014c. Study Plan for Freshwater Mussel Injury Determination Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in Multiple Sections of the Upper Hudson River: 2014 Remedial Injury Study, Hudson River Natural Resource Damage Assessment, Public Release Version Final. August. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://casedocuments.darrp.noaa.gov/northeast/hudson/pdf/2014HudsonRiverMusselSurvey</u> <u>WorkPlan For%20Public%20Release 081514.pdf</u>.
- Hubbs, D., S. Lanier, D. McKinney, D. Sims and P. Black. 2006. Evaluation of Abandoned Commercial Sand and Gravel Dredge Sites as Freshwater Mussel Habitat on the Lower Tennessee River. Tennessee Wildlife Resources Agency. Accessed on June 23, 2022: https://www2.tntech.edu/wrc/DuckRiverManual/FreshwaterMusselReport.pdf.
- Hyde, J.M. and J.W. Jones. 2021. Final Report, Evaluation of the Certus, Inc. and Lone Mountain Processing, Inc. Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration Cases to Restore Mussels in the Clinch and Powell Rivers in Virginia and Tennessee. Office of Restoration and Damage Assessment, U.S. Department of the Interior, August. Accessed on July 7, 2022: <u>https://www.doi.gov/restoration/evaluation-two-natural-resource-damage-assessment-and-restoration-cases-restore-mussels</u>
- Imlay, M. J. 1972. Greater Adaptability of Freshwater Mussels to Natural Rather Than Artificial Displacement, *The Nautilus* 86(2-4): 76-79.
- Jones, J., Lane, T., Ostby, B. Beaty, B. Ahlstedt, A., Butler, R., Hubbs D. and C. Walker. 2018. Collapse of the Pendleton Island Mussel Fauna in the Clinch River, Virginia: Setting Baseline Conditions to Guide Recovery and Restoration, *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 21(2): 36-56. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://bioone.org/journals/freshwater-mollusk-biology-andconservation/volume-21/issue-2/fmbc.v21i2.2018.36\_56/Collapse-of-the-Pendleton-Island-Mussel-Fauna-in-the-Clinch/10.31931/fmbc.v21i2.2018.36%e2%80%9356.full.</u>
- Jones, J.W., Hallerman, E.M. and R.J. Neves. 2006. Genetic Management Guidelines for Captive Propagation of Freshwater Mussels (Unionoidea), *Journal of Shellfish Research* 25(2): 527-535. <u>https://doi.org/10.2983/0730-8000(2006)25[527:GMGFCP]2.0.CO;2</u>.

- Jones, J.W. and R.J. Neves. 2011. Influence of Life-History Variation on Demographic Responses of Three Freshwater Mussel Species (Bivalvia: Unionidae) in the Clinch River, USA, *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 21(1): 57-73. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.1161</u>.
- Jones, J.W., Neves, R.J. and E.M. Hallerman. 2012. Population Performance Criteria to Evaluate Reintroduction and Recovery of Two Endangered Mussel Species, Epioblasma Brevidens and Epioblasma Capsaeformis (Bivalvia: Unionidae), *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 15(1). Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.31931/fmbc.v15i1.2012.27-44</u>.
- Kessler, D.H. and N. Van Tol. 2000. Growth of the freshwater mussel *Pyganodon grandis* (Unionidae) in two west Tennessee borrow pits. J. Tennessee Acad. of Science. 75(3-4):71-75. Accessed on January 11, 2023: https://www.tennacadofsci.org/journal/articles/vol75/JTAS75-3-4-71.pdf
- Knoll, K., R. Chamberlain and J. Chamberlain. 2017. Escape Burrowing of Modern Freshwater Bivalves as a Paradigm for Escape Behavior in the Devonian Bivalve Archanodon Catskillensis. Geosciences 7(4). doi: 10.3390/geosciences7040102.
- Kreeger, D. and K. Cheng. 2017. Chapter 6, Section 6.10, Freshwater Mussels in *Technical Report for the Delaware Estuary and Basin*. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://delawareestuary.org/data-and-reports/state-of-the-estuary-report/</u>.
- Kreeger, D., Cole, P., Cheng, K. Butler, L. Ross, D., Padeletti, A., Thomas, R. D'Agostino, J. and L. Wool. 2015. Freshwater Mussel Scientific Research and Community Involvement for Improved Water Quality in the Urban PA Coastal Zone, PDE Report No. 15-02. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://delawareestuary.org/science-and-research/freshwater-mussels/freshwater-musselsnews-reports-2/</u>.
- Kreeger, D.A., Cole, P., Mills, M., Butler, L, Padeletti, A., Thomas, R. and J. D'Agostino. 2013. Connecting People to Aquatic Biodiversity: Freshwater Mussel Surveys in Pennsylvania's Coastal Zone. Partnership for the Delaware Estuary Report No. 13-02. Accessed on July 14, 2022: <u>https://delawareestuary.org/science-and-research/freshwater-mussels/freshwater-musselsnews-reports-2/</u>.
- Kreeger, D.A., Gatenby, C.M. and P.W. Bergstrom. 2018. Restoration Potential of Several Species of Bivalve Molluscs for Water Quality Improvement in Mid-Atlantic Watersheds, *Journal of Shellfish Research* 37(5):1121-1157. <u>https://doi.org/10.2983/035.037.0524</u>
- Kreeger, D.A. and R.I. Newell. 2001. Seasonal utilization of different seston carbon sources by the ribbed mussel, Geukensia demissa (Dillwyn) in a mid-Atlantic salt marsh, *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 260(1):71-91. doi: 10.1016/s0022-0981(01)00242-8.
- Lane, T., Jones, J., Ostby, B., and R. Butler. 2021. Long-term monitoring of two endangered freshwater mussels (Bivalvia: Unionidae) reveals how demographic vital rates are influenced by species life history traits. PLoSONE 16(8):e0256279. Accessed January 20, 2022: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0256279
- Layzer, J.B., M.E. Gordon and R.M. Anderson. 1993. Mussels: The Forgotten Fauna of Regulated Rivers. A Case Study of the Caney Fork River. Regul. Rivers: Res. Manage. 8(1-2): 63-71. doi: 10.1002/rrr.3450080110.
- Leslie, P.H. 1945. On the Use of Matrices in Certain Population Mathematics, *Biometrika* 33(3): 183-212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biomet/33.3.183</u>. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://jxshix.people.wm.edu/2009-harbin-course/classic/leslie.pdf</u>
- Leslie, P.H. 1948. Some Further Notes on the Use of Matrices in Population Mathematics, *Biometrika* 35(3/4): 213-245. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2332342</u>.
- MacArthur R.H. 1957. On the relative abundance of bird species, *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America 43(3): 293-295. Accessed on October 31, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.43.3.293</u>.

- MacDonald L.H., Smart, A.W. and R. C. Wissmar. 1991. Monitoring guidelines to evaluate effects of forestry activities on streams in the Pacific Northwest and Alaska. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region 10, NPS Section, Seattle. Accessed on July 19, 2022: https://digital.lib.washington.edu/researchworks/handle/1773/17068.
- McMurray, S. and K. Roe. 2017. Perspectives on the Controlled Propagation, Augmentation, and Reintroduction of Freshwater Mussels (Mollusca: Bivalvia: Unionoida), *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 20: 1–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.31931/fmbc.v20i1.2017.1-12</u>. Accessed on September 20, 2022:

https://molluskconservation.org/PUBLICATIONS/FMBC/FMBC\_Vol20/20-1-articles/20-1\_1-12-McMurray%20and%20Roe.pdf

- Michaelis, A.K. 2020. Shellfisheries and Cultural Ecosystem Services: Understanding the Benefits Enabled through Work in Farmed and Wild Shellfisheries (Doctoral Dissertation, Anthropology). Accessed on July 28, 2022: <u>https://drum.lib.umd.edu/handle/1903/26099</u>.
- Michaelis, A.K., Walton, W.C., Webster, D.W. and L.J. Shaffer. 2021. Cultural ecosystem services enabled through work with shellfish, *Marine Policy* 132: 104689. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2021.104689.
- Miller, A.C. and B.S. Payne. 1993. Qualitative versus quantitative sampling to evaluate population and community characteristics at a large-river mussel bed, *American Midland Naturalist* 130: 133-145. Accessed on August 2, 2022:

https://www.jstor.org/stable/2426282#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents.

- Miller, A.C. and B.S. Payne. 1988. The need for quantitative sampling to characterize size demography and density offreshwater mussel communities, *American Malacological Bulletin* 6: 49-54.
- Miller, E.J. and .T. Lynott. 2006. Increase of Unionid Mussel Populations in the Verdigris River, Kansas, from 1991 to 2003, *Southeastern Naturalist* 5(3): 383-392. <u>https://doi.org/10.1656/1528-7092(2006)5[383:IOUMPI]2.0.CO;2</u>.
- Mistry, R. and J. Ackerman. 2018. Flow, Flux, and Feeding in Freshwater Mussels, *Water Resources Research* 54(10): 7619-7630. Accessed on July 18, 2022: https://doi.org/10.1029/2018WR023112.
- Morales, Y., L.J. Weber, A.E. Mynett, and T.J. Newton. 2006. Effects of substrate and hydrodynamic conditions on the formation of mussel beds in a large river, *J. N. Am. Benthol. Soc.* 25(3): 664-676
- Murray, C. and D. R. Marmorek. 2004. Adaptive management: A science-based approach to managing ecosystems in the face of uncertainty. In: N.W.P. Munro, T.B. Herman, K. Beazley and P. Dearden (eds.). Making Ecosystem-based Management Work: Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Science and Management of Protected Areas, Victoria, BC, May, 2003. Science and Management of Protected Areas Association, Wolfville, Nova Scotia.
- Neves R.J., Bogan, A.E., Williams, J.D., Ahlstedt, S.A. and P.W. Hartfield. 1997. Status of aquatic mollusks in the southeastern United States: a downward spiral of diversity. In *Aquatic Fauna in Peril: The Southeastern Perspective*, Benz GW, Collins DE (eds). Special Publication 1, Southeast Aquatic Research Institute.
- Neves, R.J. and S.N. Moyer. 1988. Evaluation of Techniques for Age Determination of Freshwater Mussels (Unionidae), *American Malacological Bulletin* 6(179-188). Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://biostor.org/reference/143283</u>.
- Newton, T.J., Schrank, P.R., Zigler, S.J., Gritters, S., Kenney, A. and K. Skrabis. 2022. Assessment of a Habitat Equivalency Analysis for Freshwater Mussels in the Upper Mississippi River," *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 25(1): 15-26. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://doi.org/10.31931/fmbc-d-21-00004</u>.

- Newton, T.J., Woolnough, D.A. and D.L. Strayer. 2008. Using Landscape Ecology to Understand and Manage Freshwater Mussel Populations, *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 27(2): 424-439. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1899/07-076.1</u>. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>http://people.cst.cmich.edu/wooln1d/daelyn\_website/documents/newton\_woolnough\_strayer\_2008\_jnabs.pdf</u>.
- Newton T., Zigler, S., Ries, P., Davis, M., Kennedy, R., and D. Smith. 2020. Estimation of vital rates to assess the relative health of mussel resources in the upper Mississippi River system, *Freshwater Biology* 65(10):1726-1739. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.13575</u>
- Newton, T.J., S.J. Zigler, and B.R. Gray. 2014. Mortality, movement and behaviour of native mussels during a planned water-level drawdown in the Upper Mississippi River. Freshwater Biology, 60(1):1-15.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/266322748\_Mortality\_movement\_and\_behaviour\_o f\_native\_mussels\_during\_a\_planned\_water-level\_drawdown\_in\_the\_Upper\_Mississippi\_River\_

- Newton, T.J., S.J. Zigler, J.T. Rogala, B.R. Gray, and M. Davis. 2011. Population Assessment and Potential Functional Roles of Native Mussels in the Upper Mississippi River, *Aquatic Conservation: Marine* and Freshwater Ecosystems 21(2): 122-131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.1170</u>
- NOAA [National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration]. 2006. Habitat Equivalency Analysis: An Overview. May. Accessed on June 23, 2022: <u>https://crrc.unh.edu/sites/crrc.unh.edu/files/media/docs/Workshops/hea\_metrics/heaoverv\_p</u> <u>aper.pdf</u>
- NOAA. 2000. Habitat equivalency analysis: an overview. NOAA Damage Assessment and Restoration Program, Silver Spring, MD. Accessed on August 16, 2022: https://casedocuments.darrp.noaa.gov/northwest/cbay/pdf/cbhy-a.pdf
- Owen, C.T., M.A. McGregor, G.A. Cobbs, and J.E. Alexander, Jr. 2010. Muskrat predation on a diverse unionid mussel community: impacts of prey species compostiion, size and shape. Freshwater Biology 56(3):554-564. Accessed January 11, 2023: <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-</u> 2427.2010.02523.x
- Patterson, M., Mair, R., Eckert, N., Gatenby, C., Brady, T., Jones, J., Simmons, B. and J. Devers. 2018. *Freshwater Mussel Propagation for Restoration*, Cambridge University Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/9781108551120</u>
- Payne, B.S., and A.C. Miller. 1989. Growth and survival of recent recruits to a population of *Fusconaia ebena* (Bivalvia: Unionidae) in the Lower Ohio River. *The American Midland Naturalist*, 121(1): 99-104. Accessed on November 1, 2022: <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/2425660">https://doi.org/10.2307/2425660</a>
- Quaempts, E.J., K. L. Jones, S. J. O'Daniel, T.J. Beechie, and G.C. Poole. 2018. Aligning environmental management with ecosystem resilience: a First Foods example from the Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation, Oregon, USA, *Ecology and Society* 23(2):29. <a href="https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-10080-230229">https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-10080-230229</a>. Accessed on September 21, 2022: <a href="https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol23/iss2/art29/">https://www.ecologyandsociety.org/vol23/iss2/art29/</a>
- Raikow, D. F. and S. K. Hamilton. 2001. Bivalve Diets in a Midwestern U.S. Stream: A Stable Isotope Enrichment Study. Limnol. Oceanogr. 46(3): 514-522. doi: 10.4319/lo.2001.46.3.0514.
- Raimondo S, Lilavois C, Lee L, Augspurger T, Wang N, Ingersoll C, Bauer C, Hammer E, Barron M. 2016. Assessing variability in chemical acute toxicity of unionid mussels: Influence of intra- and interlaboratory testing, life stage, and species. Environ Toxicol Chem 35: 750-758
- Randall, D.J. and T.K.N. Tsui. 2002. Ammonia toxicity in fish. Marine Pollution Bulletin 45: 17-23.
- Randklev, C. R., Wang, H.H., Groce, J.E., Grant, W.E., Robertson, S. and N. Wilkins. 2015. Land Use Relationships for a Rare Freshwater Mussel Species Endemic to Central Texas, *Journal of Fish and Wildlife Management* 6(2): 327-337. <u>https://doi.org/10.3996/012015-JFWM-003</u>

- Ravera, O., A. Frediana, and N. Riccardi. 2007. Seasonal variations in population dynamics and biomass of two *Unio pictorum mancus* (Mollusca, Unionidae) populations from two lakes of different trophic state. *Journal of Limnology*, 66(1): 15-27. Accessed on November 1, 2022: <u>https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/37834708.pdf</u>
- Renshaw, E. 1993. Modelling Biological Populations in Space and Time. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Ries, P.R., Newton, T.J., Haro, R.J., Zigler, S.J. and M. Davis. 2016. Annual Variation in Recruitment of Freshwater Mussels and Its Relationship with River Discharge, *Aquatic Conservation: Marine Freshwater Ecosystems* 26(4): 703-714. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.2590</u>.
- Roni, P., Editor. 2005. *Monitoring stream and watershed restoration*, American Fisheries Society, Bethesda, Maryland.
- Rypel, A.L., Haag, W.R. and R.H. Findlay. 2008. Validation of Annual Growth Rings in Freshwater Mussel Shells Using Cross Dating, *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 65(10): 2224-2232. doi: 10.1139/f08-129.
- Sansom, B.J., Bennett, S.J., Atkinson, J.F. and C.C. Vaughn. 2018. Long-term persistence of freshwater mussel beds in labile river channels, *Freshwater Biology* 63:1469-1481. https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.13175.
- Simpfendorfer, C.A. 2005. Demographic Models: Life Tables, Matrix Models, and Rebound Potential. In: J. A. Musick and R. Bonfil (Eds.), *Management Techniques for Elasmobranch Fisheries*, pp. 143-153. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed on August 16, 2022: <u>http://www.fao.org/3/a0212e/a0212e00.htm</u>.
- Singh, R.S. and M.K. Uyvenoyama. 2004. *The Evolution of Population Biology*, Vol. 3. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Smith, D.R. 2006. Survey design for detecting rare freshwater mussels, *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 25(3):701–711. Accessed on March 20, 2023: https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/10.1899/0887-3593(2006)25[701:sdfdrf]2.0.co;2.pdf.
- Smith, D.R., Villella, R.F., Lemarié, D.P., and S. von Oettingen. 2001. How much excavation is needed to monitor freshwater mussels? Pages 203-218. In Tankersley, R. A., D.I. Warmolts, G.T. Watters, B.J. Armitage, P.D. Johnson, and R.S. Butler (editors), *Freshwater Mollusk Symposium Proceedings*, Ohio Biological Survey, Columbus, Ohio. xxi + 274 pp.
- Smith, M.W., A.Y. Then, C. Wor, G. Ralph, K. H. Pollock and J. M. Hoenig. 2012. Recommendations for Catch-Curve Analysis, North American Journal of Fisheries Management 32(5): 956-967. doi: 10.1080/02755947.2012.711270.
- Southwick, R.I, and A.J. Loftus. 2017. *Investigation and Monetary Values of Fish and Freshwater Mollusk Kills*, American Fisheries Society.
- Sperduto, M., C. Hebert and M. Donlan. 1999. Injury Quantification and Restoration Scaling for Marine Birds Killed as a Result of the *North Cape* Oil Spill. Technical Report. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- Sperduto, M. B., Powers, S.P. and M. Donlan. 2003. Scaling Restoration to Achieve Quantitative Enhancement of Loon, Seaduck, and Other Seabird Populations, *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 264: 221-232. doi: 10.3354/meps264221. Accessed on August 16, 2022: <u>https://www.intres.com/articles/meps2003/264/m264p221.pdf</u>.
- STAC [Scientific and Technical Advisory Committee of the Chesapeake Bay Program]. 2021. Incorporating Freshwater Mussels into the Chesapeake Bay Restoration Efforts, STAC Workshop Report, March 5-6, 2020, Chesapeake Bay Foundation Philip Merrill Center Annapolis, MD, STAC Publication 21-004, July 28. Accessed on August 9, 2022: <u>https://www.chesapeake.org/stac/wpcontent/uploads/2021/07/FINAL-Report\_Freshwater-Mussels\_21-004.pdf</u>.

- Sterrett, S., Roy, A., Hazelton P., Watson, B., Swartz, B., Russ T.R., Holst, L., Marchand, M., Wisniewski, J., Ashton, M. and B. Wicklow. 2018. *Brook Floater Rapid Assessment Monitoring Protocol*. U.S. Department of Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service, Cooperator Science Series FWS/CSS-132-2018, Washington, D.C.
- Strayer, D.L. 2017. What are freshwater mussels worth? *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 20(2): 103-113.
- Strayer, D. L. 2008. *Freshwater mussel ecology: a multifactor approach to distribution and abundance*. University of California Press, Berkeley, California. 216 pp.
- Strayer, D.L. and A.R. Fetterman. 1999. Changes in the Distribution of Freshwater Mussels (Unionidae) in the Upper Susquehanna River Basin, 1955–1965 to 1996–1997, *The American Midland Naturalist* 142(2): 328-339. <u>https://doi.org/10.1674/0003-0031(1999)142[0328:CITDOF]2.0.CO;2</u>
- Strayer, D.L., Geist, J. Haag, W.R. Jackson, J.K. and J.D. Newbold. 2019. Essay: Making the most of recent advances in freshwater mussel propagation and restoration, *Conservation Science and Practice* 1: e53. doi: 10.1111/csp2.53.
- Strayer, D.L. and D.R. Smith. 2003. A guide to sampling freshwater mussel populations, *American Fisheries Society Monograph*, Volume 8, Special Publication, 100 pp.
- Steuer, J.J., Newton, T.J. and S.J. Zigler. 2008. Use of Complex Hydraulic Variables to Predict the Distribution and Density of Unionids in a Side Channel of the Upper Mississippi River, *Hydrobiologia* 610(1): 67-82. doi: 10.1007/s10750-008-9423-z. Accessed on August 2, 2022: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Steven-</u> Zigler/publication/226267661\_Importance\_of\_physical\_and\_hydraulic\_characteristics\_to\_union id\_mussels\_A\_retrospective\_analysis\_in\_a\_reach\_of\_large\_river/links/0f31752f137f5eaad6000 000/Importance-of-physical-and-hydraulic-characteristics-to-unionid-mussels-A-retrospectiveanalysis-in-a-reach-of-large-river.pdf.
- Thompson, J.K. 2005. One Estuary, One Invasion, Two Responses: Phytoplankton and Benthic Community Dynamics Determine the Effect of an Estuarine Invasive Suspension-Feeder. In: R. F. Dame and S. Olenin (Eds.), *The Comparative Roles of Suspension-Feeders in Ecosystems*, pp. 291-316. Netherlands. Springer Verlag.
- Tuttle-Raycraft, S. and J. D. Ackerman. 2020. Evidence of Phenotypic Plasticity in the Response of Unionid Mussels to Turbidity, *Freshwater Biology* 65(11): 1989-1996. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.13595</u>.
- Tuttle-Raycraft, S. and J.D. Ackerman. 2019. Living the High Turbidity Life: The Effects of Total Suspended Solids, Flow, and Gill Morphology on Mussel Feeding, *Limnology and Oceanography*. 64(6): 2526-2537. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/lno.11202</u>.
- Unsworth, R. and R. Bishop. 1994. "Assessing natural resource damages using environmental annuities," *Ecological Economics* 11: 35-41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0921-8009(94)90048-5</u>.
- USEPA [U.S. Environmental Protection Agency]. 2006. *Best Practices for Identifying Reference Condition In Mid-Atlantic Streams*, Office of Environmental Information, Washington, DC, 20460, EPA-260-F-06-002, August 2006.
- USEPA. 2002. *Guidance for Comparing Background and Chemical Concentrations in Soil for CERCLA Sites,* prepared by the Office of Emergency and Remedial Response. Publication No. EPA 40-R-01-003 and OSWER 9285.7-41. September.
- USEPA. 1999. Rapid Bioassessment Protocols for Use in Wadeable Streams and Rivers; Periphyton Benthic Macroinvertebrates, and Fish, Second Edition, Office of Water, EPA 841-B-99-002. Accessed on August 16, 2022: <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2019-02/documents/rapid-bioassessment-streams-rivers-1999.pdf</u>.

- USEPA. 1994. Eco Update Selecting and Using Reference Information in Superfund Ecological Risk Assessments, Intermittent Office of Solid Waste and Emergency Response Publication 9345.0-101 EPA 540-F-94-050 Bulletin Volume 2, Number 4, September.
- USFWS [U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service], and the Commonwealth of Virginia. 2004. Final Restoration Plan and Environmental Assessment for the Certus Chemical Spill Natural Resource Damage Assessment. July. Accessed on June 23, 2022:

https://www.cerc.usgs.gov/orda\_docs/DocHandler.ashx?task=get&ID=513.

- Vaughn, C.C. 2018. Ecosystem services provided by freshwater mussels. Hydrobiologia 810:15-27.
- Vaughn, C.C. 2010. Biodiversity Losses and Ecosystem Function in Freshwaters: Emerging Conclusions and Research Directions. *Bioscience* 60(1): 25-35. doi: 10.1525/bio.2010.60.1.7.
- Vaughn, C.C., K.B. Gido and D. E. Spooner. 2004. Ecosystem Processes Performed by Unionid Mussels in Stream Mesocosms: Species Roles and Effects of Abundance. *Hydrobiologia* 527(1): 35-47. doi: 10.1023/B:HYDR.0000043180.30420.00.
- Vaughn, C.C. and T. J. Hoellein. 2018. Bivalve Impacts in Freshwater and Marine Ecosystems. *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics* 49(1):183-208. doi: 10.1146/annurev-ecolsys-110617-062703.
- Vaughn, C.C., S.J. Nichols and D. E. Spooner. 2008. Community and Foodweb Ecology of Freshwater Mussels. J. N. Am. Benthol. Soc. 27(2): 409-423. doi: 10.1899/07-058.1.
- Vaughn, C.C. and C.M. Taylor. 1999. Impoundments and the Decline of Freshwater Mussels: A Case Study of an Extinction Gradient. *Conservation Biology* 13(4): 912-920. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1739.1999.97343.x.
- von Bertalanffy, L. 1938. A Quantitative Theory of Organic Growth (Inquires on Growth Laws, II). Human Biology 10(2): 181-213.
- Walters C. J., C. S. Holling. 1990. Large-scale Management Experiments and Learning by Doing. Ecology 71:2060–2068.
- Wang, N., Ingersoll, C.G., Greer, I.E., Hardesty, D.K., Ivey, C.D., Kunz, J.L., Brumbaugh, W.G., Dwyer, F.J., Roberts, A.D., Augspurger, T., Kane, C.M., Neves, R. J. and C.M. Barnhart. 2007a. Chronic toxicity of copper and ammonia to juvenile freshwater mussels (Unionidae), *Environmental Toxicology* and Chemistry 26 (10): 2048-2056. <u>https://doi.org/10.1897/06-524r.1</u>.
- Wang, N., Ingersoll, C.G., Hardesty, D.K., Ivey, C.D., Kunz, J.L., May, T.W., Dwyer, F.J., Roberts, A.D., Augspurger, T., Kane, C.M., Neves, R. J. and M.C. Barnhart. 2007b. Acute Toxicity of Copper, Ammonia, and Chlorine to Glochidia and Juveniles of Freshwater Mussels (Unionidae). Environ. Toxicol. Chem. 26(10): 2036-2047. <u>https://doi.org/10.1897/06-523r.1</u>.
- Wang, N., Ingersoll, C.G., Ivey, C.D., Hardesty, D.K., May, T.W., Augspurger, T., Rpberts, A.D., van Genderen, E., and M.C. Barnhart. 2010. Sensitivity of Early Life Stages of Freshwater Mussels (Unionidae) to Acute and Chronic Toxicity of Lead, Cadmium, and Zinc in Water, *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry* 29(9): 2053-2063. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.250</u>.
- Wang N., Ivey, C.D., Ingersoll, C.G., Brumbaugh WG, Alvarez D, Hammer EJ, Bauer CR, Augspurger T, Raimondo S, and M.C. Barnhart. 2017. Acute sensitivity of a broad range of freshwater mussels to chemicals with different modes of toxic action. Environ Toxicol Chem 36:786-796.
- Wang N, Ivey CD, Brunson EL, Cleveland D, Ingersoll CG, Stubblefield WA, Cardwell AS. 2018a. Acute and chronic toxicity of aluminum to a unionid mussel (Lampsilis siliquoidea) and an amphipod (Hyalella azteca) in water-only exposures. Environ Toxicol Chem 37:61-69.
- Wang N, Ivey CD, Dorman RA, Ingersoll CG, Steevens J, Hammer EJ, Bauer CR, Mount DR. 2018b. Acute toxicity of sodium chloride and potassium chloride to a unionid mussel (Lampsilis siliquoidea) in water exposures. Environ Toxicol Chem. 37:3041-3049.
- Wang N, Kunz JL, Dorman RA, Ingersoll CG, Steevens J, Hammer EJ, Bauer CR. 2018c. Evaluation of chronic toxicity of sodium chloride or potassium chloride to a unionid mussel (Lampsilis

siliquoidea) in water exposures using standard and refined toxicity testing methods. Environ Toxicol Chem 37:3050-3062.

- Wang N, Dorman RA, Ivey CD, Soucek DJ, Dickinson A, Kunz BK, Steevens JA, Hammer EJ, Bauer CR. 2020a. Acute and chronic toxicity of sodium nitrate and sodium sulfate to several freshwater organisms in water-only exposures. Environ Toxicol Chem 39:1071–1085.
- Wang N, Kunz JL, Cleveland DM, Steevens JA, Hammer EJ, Genderen EV, Ryan AC, Schlekat CE. 2020b. Evaluation of acute and chronic toxicity of nickel and zinc to 2 sensitive freshwater benthic invertebrates using refined testing methods. Environ Toxicol Chem 39: 2256–2268.
- Watson, B.T. 2021. Freshwater Mussel Restoration in Virginia and the South River Watershed, Presented Tuesday, November 16, 2021. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=N7waBwL0Z0g&t=1040s</u>.
- Welker, M. and N. Walz. 1998. Can Mussels Control the Plankton in Rivers?-a Planktological Approach Applying a Lagrangian Sampling Strategy. Limnol. Oceanogr. 43(5): 753-762. doi: 10.4319/lo.1998.43.5.0753.
- Whittier, T.R., J.L. Stoddard, D.P. Larsen, and A.T. Herlihy. 2007. Selecting Reference Sites for Stream Biological Assessments: Best Professional Judgment or Object Criteria. *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 26(2):349-260.
- Williams, B.K., and E.D. Brown. 2012. Adaptive Management: The U.S. Department of the Interior Applications Guide. Adaptive Management Working Group, U.S. Department of the Interior, Washington, DC. Accessed on August 1, 2022: <u>https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/DOI-Adaptive-Management-Applications-Guide-WebOptimized.pdf.</u>
- Williams, B.K., Szaro, R.C. and C.D. Shapiro. 2009. *Adaptive Management: The U.S. Department of the Interior Technical Guide*. Adaptive Management Working Group, U.S. Department of the Interior, Washington, DC. Accessed on August 1, 2022: https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/migrated/ppa/upload/TechGuide.pdf.
- Williams, J.D., Bogan, A.E., Butler, R.S., Cummings, K.S., Garner, J.T., Harris, J.L., Johnson, N.A. and G.T. Watters. 2017. A Revised List of the Freshwater Mussels (Mollusca: Bivalvia: Unionida) of the United States and Canada, *Freshwater Mollusk Biology and Conservation* 20(2): 33-58. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <a href="https://bioone.org/journals/freshwater-mollusk-biology-and-conservation/volume-20/issue-2/fmbc.v20i2.2017.33-58/A-Revised-List-of-the-Freshwater-Mussels-Mollusca--Bivalvia/10.31931/fmbc.v20i2.2017.33-58.full.</a>
- Wisniewski, J.M., Shea, C.P., Abbott, S. and R.C. Stringfellow. 2013. Imperfect Recapture: A Potential Source of Bias in Freshwater Mussel Studies, *The American Midland Naturalist* 170 (2): pp. 229-247. <u>https://doi.org/10.1674/0003-0031-170.2.229</u> Accessed on August 2, 2022: <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/23525572#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents</u>.
- Zafonte, M. and S. Hampton. 2007. Exploring Welfare Implications of Resource Equivalency Analysis in Natural Resource Damage Assessments, *Ecological Economics* 61(1): 134-145. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolecon.2006.02.009.
- Zigler, S.J., T.J. Newton, M. Davis, J.T. Rogala. 2012. Patterns in species richness and assemblage structure of native mussels in the Upper Mississippi River, *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* 22(5): 577-587. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/aqc.2255</u>
- Zigler, S.J., Newton, T.J., Steuer, J.J., Bartsch, M.R. and J.S. Sauer. 2008. Importance of Physical and Hydraulic Characteristics to Unionid Mussels: A Retrospective Analysis in a Reach of Large River, *Hydrobiologia* 598(1): 343-360. doi: 10.1007/s10750-007-9167-1. Accessed on August 2, 2022: <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/226267661\_Importance\_of\_physical\_and\_hydraulic\_characteristics\_to\_unionid\_mussels\_A\_retrospective\_analysis\_in\_a\_reach\_of\_large\_river.</u>

Zimmerman, G.F. and F.A. de Szalay. 2007. Influence of Unionid Mussels (Mollusca: Unionidae) on Sediment Stability: An Artificial Stream Study. *Fundamental and Applied Limnology* 168(4): 299-306. doi: 10.1127/1863-9135/2007/0168-0299.

Zimmerman, L.L. 2003. Propagation of Juvenile Freshwater Mussels (Bivalvia: Unionidae) and Assessment of Habitat Suitability for Restoration of Mussels in the Clinch River, Virginia (M.S. Thesis), Virginia Tech. Accessed on July 19, 2022: <u>https://vtechworks.lib.vt.edu/bitstream/handle/10919/10055/thesis-</u> etd3.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.

# Appendix A: Supplementary Information on Injury Assessment

Placeholder for future use.

# Appendix B: Supplementary Information on Restoration Opportunities, Scaling, and Damages Determination

# Summary of Ecological Injury Quantification and Damages Determination Methods

NRDAR practitioners have long used habitat equivalency analysis (HEA) and resource equivalency analysis (REA) for injury quantification and damages determination. These methods equate ecological services or species lost due to contamination (injury) with those gained from restoration activities (also called uplift) relative to baseline. Baseline condition is defined as the condition of the injured resource, including effects from agriculture, urbanization, invasive species, forestry, and climate change, among others, exclusive of changes attributable to the release of hazardous substances or oil spill. That is, "but for" the contamination what are the past, current, and expected future conditions of the resource? Because the effects of time are factored in, these analyses address the "interim loss" of injured resources, which are the losses of natural resources and associated services that occur from the date of the release or spill until recovery (43 CFR Part 11; 15 CFR 990). "Damages" include monetary compensation for restoration or in-kind restoration by the party responsible for the release or spill, as well as monetary compensation for trustees' costs for assessment, restoration planning, and oversight of restoration implementation and monitoring.

HEA focuses on the flow of services (from 0 to 100%) provided by a habitat (Baker et al. 2020, NOAA 2006, Unsworth and Bishop 1994). Service "debits" are the losses and "credits" are the gains relative to baseline habitat conditions, which are adjusted to present-day terms through the use of a 3% discount rate. HEA is usually expressed as discounted service acre-years (DSAYs) to account for changes over time and potential differences between the injury and restoration implementation (NOAA 2006). A DSAY is the present-day services provided by one acre of habitat over 1 year.

REA uses biological units rather than the habitat (spatial) units of HEA (Baker et al. 2020, Desvousges et al. 2018; Zafonte and Hampton 2007). The biological units of measure for REA typically include individual animals killed, loss of biomass (lethal or sublethal), or reduced density (debit), which is then compared to the expected uplift (credit) produced by restoration. For a kill of individual animals, a life history REA typically employs a stepwise replacement model (Sperduto et al. 2003), which involves basic population modeling including elements of the Leslie matrix (Leslie 1945) and associated life tables (Simpfendorfer 2005). This approach documents how killed individuals should have been alive by age class over time based on survival rates and lifespan, and determines the restoration needed to replace what was lost. The REA can also include forgone reproduction. REA is typically expressed as discounted species-years (DSYs) where a DSY represents one animal over 1 year including its associated services. In application, birds are expressed as DBYs, mussels as DMYs, and fish as DFYs, etc. Extensive time and investment have been made into the development of a mussel REA spreadsheet model. The current iteration is described in Hyde and Jones (2021), which relies on survival rates and recruitment calculations in Jones et al. (2012).

In the case of a biomass REA, losses and gains of resources are typically measured in units of mass per individual per year, and may include a spatial context (e.g., per acre, per square meter). For example, estimates of dead birds can be multiplied by an average mass per bird to calculate the biomass (e.g., discounted kilogram-years) lost (debit), which could then be restored through the provision of more food biomass (discounted kilogram-years per acre restored, called the "relative productivity" of restoration) for the species. The process of restoration "scaling" is used in all of these equivalency methods to ensure the debit equals credit. Scaling would result in acres owed in this example (kilogram-years lost ÷ kilogram-years/acre restored = acres owed). Similarly, losses of vegetation can be calculated

in terms of discounted kilogram-years (debit), and then compensated for through restoration projects intended to re-establish vegetation over time (credit). Baker et al. (2022) introduced Habitat-Based Resource Equivalency Methods (HaBREM) as an "augmentation" of existing biomass REA methods. HaBREM can be used to evaluate the sublethal loss of biomass from multiple species (debit) and determine whether, when, and how a single type of restoration can produce sufficient biomass to offset the losses (credit).

Where possible, a REA using the net change in density for the debit and credit can be ideal. NRDAR practitioners would need to know the baseline density of species per habitat type(s) for comparison to the current and projected annual density of species per habitat type(s) injured by a contaminant. Density is typically expressed as an average discounted number of animals per spatial unit (e.g., DBYs per acre for birds, DMYs per square meter for mussels, DFYs per river-mile for fish). The discounted annual density is applied to the total injured area to estimate the REA debit. Crediting is calculated based on the improvement in discounted annual density over time from restoration activities. The annual density already reflects the local population dynamics, so additional life history information (survival rates, lifespan, reproduction) is not needed.

In addition to the equivalency analysis methods, NRDAR practitioners can choose to directly restore to baseline. This could involve 1:1 restoration (e.g., restore the injured site to baseline through replanting) or replacement (e.g., replace the loss of 100 mussels with 100 propagated mussels). A multiplier could also be used (e.g., use the survival rate for reintroduced mussels to inform the number of mussels needed to result in 100 mussels replaced). Direct replacement does not include interim losses, i.e., there is no consideration of the effects of time or use of discounting.

A visual overview of HEA and REA is available at: <u>https://www.doi.gov/restoration/hearea</u>. Users should turn off the closed captioning in the player, as shown below. Accurate closed captioning is provided in the video.

# Introduction to Habitat Equivalency Analysis (HEA) and Resource Equivalency Analysis (REA) in Natural Resource Damage Assessment and Restoration Cases



NRDAR practitioners are reminded to work closely with their case economists to better understand these methods.

Table B-1.	Life stage spec	cific restoration	opportunities	and potential	endpoints <sup>31</sup>

Endpoint	Life stage			
	Glochidia	Juvenile	Adult	
Mortality (mussels and hosts)	<ul> <li>Propagation and reintroduction (missing age classes)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Propagation and reintroduction</li> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Propagation and reintroduction</li> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> </ul>	
Reproduction	Not applicable	Not applicable	<ul> <li>Propagation and reintroduction</li> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> </ul>	
Biomass	Not applicable	<ul> <li>Water quality/quantity</li> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> <li>Buffer habitat</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Water quality/quantity</li> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> <li>Buffer habitat</li> </ul>	
Growth	Not applicable	See biomass endpoint	See biomass endpoint	
Other sublethal (behavior and physiology)	Not applicable	<ul> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Mussel habitat creation/ enhancement/avoided loss</li> </ul>	

# **Table B-2.** Damages Determination Methods Given Life Stage and Affected Endpoints in InjuryDetermination and Quantification

Endpoint	Life stage			
	Glochidia	Juvenile	Adult	
Mortality	Missing age classes: • Direct replacement • Life history/density REA	<ul> <li>Direct replacement</li> <li>Life history/density REA</li> <li>HEA</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Direct replacement</li> <li>Life history/density REA</li> <li>HEA</li> </ul>	
Reproduction	Not applicable	Not applicable	<ul><li>Direct replacement</li><li>Life history/density REA</li></ul>	
Biomass	Not applicable	<ul> <li>Direct replacement</li> <li>Biomass REA (HaBREM)</li> <li>HEA</li> </ul>	<ul><li>Direct replacement</li><li>Biomass REA</li><li>HEA</li></ul>	
Growth	Not applicable	<ul> <li>HEA</li> <li>Translated to biomass; see biomass endpoint</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>HEA</li> <li>Translated to biomass; see biomass endpoint</li> </ul>	
Other sublethal (behavior and physiology)	Not applicable	• HEA	• HEA	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> All of these restoration options can also be relevant to human/cultural use losses and could include land acquisition and infrastructure. Tribes may have additional cultural needs that should be addressed separately.

# **Mussel Losses Over Time**



**Figure B-1.** Simplified illustration of direct (adult) and indirect (forgone reproduction) mussel losses over time for use in REA



Figure B-2. Illustration of foundational concept of equivalency analysis using the metric of DMYs

# Resource Equivalency Analysis



**Figure B-3.** Injury Quantification, Restoration Scaling, and Damages Determination for Freshwater Mussels Using Resource Equivalency Analysis (REA)

\*Generational losses should be evaluated; consult with your case solicitor and case economist on whether it is beneficial to include them.

\*\*Restoration cost estimation involves consideration of the future flows of costs, including inflation and potential interest from Interior's Restoration Fund (Fund Manager collects, invests, and disburses case settlement funds), all of which are converted to present value. This process is conceptually different from the 3% discount rate applied to ecological resources in equivalency analyses.



Figure B-4. Optimal habitat variables for consideration in evaluating mussel habitat (Strayer 2008)

# Appendix C: Mussel Propagation Facility Locations Across North America

Facility	Location	Entity
Alabama Aquatic Biodiversity Center	Alabama	Alabama Department of Conservation
		Natural Resources
Greers Ferry National Fish Hatchery	Arkansas	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Norfork National Fish Hatchery	Arkansas	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Welaka National Fish Hatchery	Florida	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Warm Springs National Fish Hatchery	Georgia	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Urban Stream Research Center	Illinois	Forest Preserve District of DuPage County
Kansas Aquatic Biodiversity Center	Kansas	Kansas Department of Wildlife and Parks
Center for Mollusk Conservation	Kentucky	Kentucky Department of Fish and Wildlife
Wolf Creek National Fish Hatchery	Kentucky	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Natchitoches National Fish Hatchery	Louisiana	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
North Attleboro National Fish Hatchery	Massachusetts	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Richard Cronin Aquatic Resource Center	Massachusetts	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Institute for Great Lakes Research	Michigan	Central Michigan University
Center for Aquatic Mollusk Programs	Minnesota	Minnesota Department of Natural Resources
Missouri State University	Missouri	Missouri State University
Neosho National Fish Hatchery	Missouri	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
North Platte State Fish Hatchery	Nebraska	NGPC
Aquatic Epidemiology and Conservation Laboratory	North Carolina	NC State University
Marion Conservation Aquaculture Center	North Carolina	North Carolina Wildlife Resources Commission
Freshwater Mussel Conservation and Research Center	Ohio	Columbus Zoo and Aquarium
Peoria Tribe of Indians Aquatic Facility	Oklahoma	Peoria Tribe of Indians
Bears Bluff National Fish Hatchery	South Carolina	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Orangeburg National Fish Hatchery	South Carolina	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Cumberland River Aquatics Center	Tennessee	Tennessee Wildlife Resources Agency
Dale Hollow National Fish Hatchery	Tennessee	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Inks Dam National Fish Hatchery	Texas	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
San Marcos Aquatic Resource Center	Texas	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Uvalde National Fish Hatchery	Texas	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Aquatic Wildlife Conservation Center	Virginia	Virginia Department of Wildlife Resources
Freshwater Mollusk Conservation Center	Virginia	Virginia Tech
Harrison Lake National Fish Hatchery	Virginia	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian	Washington	Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian
Reservation/Walla Walla Community College Aquatic		Reservation
Propagation Laboratory		
white Sulphur Springs National Fish Hatchery	west Virginia	U.S. FISH and WIIdlife Service
Genoa National Fish Hatchery	Wisconsin	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
Normandale Fish Culture Station	Ontario, Canada	Ontario Ministry of Natural Resources
White Lake Fish Culture Station	Ontario, Canada	Ontario Ministry of Natural Resources

# Appendix D: Supplementary Information on Mussel Restoration



Figure D-1. Restoration planning with ecosystem attribute inputs

### Ecosystem Services from Mussels

Ecosystem services provided by freshwater mussels can be classified using the standard Millennium Ecosystem Assessment<sup>32</sup> categories: provisioning, regulating, supporting, and cultural (Vaughn and Hoellein 2018).

- **Provisioning and Cultural Services** include the historic use of mussel shells for buttons, and the recent use of shells for the pearl jewelry industry (Strayer 2017). As mentioned in the injury assessment section, Tribes have long considered freshwater mussels as a valuable cultural resource, including for food, tools, jewelry, regalia, and spiritual purposes (Brim Box et al. 2006, Haag 2012). Tribal SMEs have indicated the individual size of mussels can be very important. See Quaempts et al. (2018) for a First Foods example from the Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation that includes mussels.
- Regulating and Supporting Services include direct and indirect effects on aquatic food webs, nutrient cycling and storage, habitat creation and modification, nutrient and contaminant sequestration, and biofiltration (Vaughn and Hoellein 2018). Mussel beds support other organisms like benthic algae, macroinvertebrates, and fish (Vaughn 2010). Live mussels are an important food resource for fishes, mammals, and birds, and dead shells are a source of calcium as well as habitat for aquatic organisms (Vaughn 2010). Biodeposits from mussel feeding provide food for bottom animals and fertilizer for plants (Vaughn et al. 2008, Strayer 2014, Atkinson and Vaughn 2015). Mussel wastes allow for nitrification/denitrification processes by the benthic microbial community (Atkinson et al. 2018, Hoellein et al. 2017, Nickerson et al. 2019). Mussels may also enhance habitat conditions by stabilizing and aerating sediments (Zimmerman and de Szalay 2007, Allen and Vaughn 2011).
  - Freshwater mussels filter seston<sup>33</sup> and associated particles, including contaminants, from water. Because mussels need to filter large quantities of water to meet their nutritional requirements (Bayne and Newell 1983), clearance rates (i.e., the volume of water cleared of particles) often exceed one liter per hour per gram of dry mussel tissue, or 0.024 cubic meters per square meter per day (m<sup>3</sup>/g/d) (Kreeger et al. 2018). Clearance rates vary by body size. Example filtration rates are in HRNRT (2020b) and Mistry and Ackerman (2018).
  - Suspended microscopic particles may also be filtered by freshwater mussels, including nitrogen and phosphorus, total suspended solids (TSS), pathogens and contaminants. Numerous case studies have shown that bivalve filter-feeding can promote water clarity if the population biomass is high relative to water volume and hydrological residence time (see, e.g., Cerco and Noel 2010, Thompson 2005, Alpine and Cloern 1992).

#### Mussels as a Potential Best Management Practice (BMP)

The biofiltration benefits of a mussel population to water quality can be estimated from the volume of water filtered by the mussels, the concentration and composition of particles in the water (i.e., TSS or contaminant loads), and physical properties that govern access to the particles by mussels (e.g., hydrodynamic residence time, depth, circulation). Other factors such as temperature, species, size, and physiological condition can also influence biofiltration rate. Recognizing there are potential confounding variables, mussel SMEs assert the biomass of the total mussel assemblage (e.g., kilograms of dry tissue mass per hectare) is a useful proxy for estimating the filtration related ecosystem services of mussel

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> <u>https://www.millenniumassessment.org/en/index.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Seston is living and nonliving microparticulate matter that is suspended in the water column (see, e.g., Kreeger and Newell 2001).

assemblages *in situ* but this calculation does not capture the entirety of ecosystem services provided by freshwater mussels. Population biomass can be estimated by integrating quantitative density data with species- and size-specific biomass data. Specifically, mussel surveys provide measures of biomass, which can be used to estimate filtration rates (see Newton et al. 2011). With estimates of TSS (e.g., from state water quality reports), it is a desktop exercise to estimate TSS removed that should be reported as a static result.

For denitrification, the Scientific and Technical Advisory Committee (STAC), which provides scientific and technical guidance to the Chesapeake Bay Program (CBP), held a workshop with mussel SMEs and prepared a recent illustration on the role of mussels and nitrogen (N) in the Chesapeake Bay (STAC 2021). They shared:

Our estimates suggest current mussel density provide a net benefit of mussel denitrification of 0.001% to 1.2% of current loads...one acre of existing mussel bed at the highest densities we have been able to document in the watershed, (25 individuals m-2), would theoretically offset approximately 75 lbs. of N which represents loading from 5-10 acres of agricultural nitrogen loads [from] agricultural or developed land use...To put these number[s] in perspective, 1 acre of forested stream exclusion buffers would offset roughly 100 lbs. of Nitrogen. Likewise, 1 acre of cover crops would address approximately 3 lbs. of nitrogen annually (STAC 2021: 24-5).

For NRDAR cases that are considering riparian buffers and BMPs like fencing to take up and reduce the run-off of nitrogen (N), phosphorous, and TSS, it may be feasible to also consider mussel restoration as part of the scaling exercise. NRDAR practitioners should also be clear that N—as ammonia—is extremely lethal to mussels. So, forms of N and the abiotic and biotic conditions at a site should not be ignored.



See Harrison Lake National Fish Hatchery's YouTube video on mussel services, including water filtration and food provisioning, as well as the importance of fish hosts. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=gv1kCUOtY48</u>



See the Freshwater Mollusk Conservation Center at Virginia Tech's YouTube videos on mussels services and Clinch River, Virginia, NRDAR mussel reintroduction. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vrRglj3bPRg</u>; <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=SKjVdh1cAY4</u>

### Precautions to Prevent the Spread of Invasive Species

The Department has extensive guidance on invasive species, including definitions,<sup>34</sup> Federal guidance,<sup>35</sup> and Departmental Strategic Plan and Guidance,<sup>36</sup> as well as bureau responsibilities.<sup>37</sup>

Specific protocols for preventing the spread of zebra mussels can be found in Gatenby et al. (1998) and Cope et al. (2003). Invasive species should be considered during the restoration planning process. Cope et al. (2003) explores relocation of native mussels to "various types of refugia for their protection and conservation against invasive zebra mussels" (p. 27). Relocations would be considered an avoided loss type of project in NRDAR cases.

### Example of Post-Settlement Mussel Restoration Strategy Document

This is a placeholder for text to be added/linked to by the South River NRDAR Case Manager. The final version is intended to provide more detail on the background/injury analysis/restoration goals than what was in the Restoration Plan/Environmental Assessment (RP/EA) and is intended to be a "living" document that keeps track of restoration sites, etc. For more immediate information needs, please contact Anne Condon, USFWS, Virginia Field Office (anne\_condon@fws.gov).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> <u>https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/isac\_definitions\_white\_paper\_rev.pdf</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> <u>https://www.doi.gov/invasivespecies/guidance-documents</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> <u>https://www.doi.gov/ppa/office-of-policy-analysis-invasive-species-coordination</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> https://www.doi.gov/ppa/bureau-and-office-invasive-species-overview